

Corporate Finance & Restructuring

Suite 1610 520 – 5th Avenue SW Calgary, AB T2P 3R7

1-833-768-1171 phone 1-403-454-6116 fax coalspur@fticonsulting.com

Memorandum

INFORMATION CIRCULAR

NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROPOSED PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT UNDER THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT (CANADA) OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD. ("COALSPUR" OR THE "APPLICANT")

12/17/2021

INTRODUCTION

On April 26, 2021 the Applicant sought and obtained protection under the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended (the "CCAA") pursuant to an order (the "Initial Order") granted by the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta ("Court"). FTI Consulting Canada Inc. was appointed as the monitor ("Monitor") in the CCAA proceedings. On August 9, 2021, the Applicant obtained Court approval to commence a claims process ("Claims Process") to determine the quantum of claims as against Coalspur and its directors and officers. The Claims Process is complete, and, with the exception of two disputed claims, the number and amount of each creditor's claim has been determined. The unsecured claims accepted in the Claims Process shall collectively be referred to as the claims pool ("Claims Pool"). Coalspur has drafted and obtained Court approval to present a plan of compromise and arrangement (the "Plan") to its creditors and to hold a meeting of creditors (the "Creditors' Meeting") to consider and vote on the Plan.

The purpose of this memorandum (the "**Plan Circular**") is to assist readers in understanding the Plan and provide other information relevant to the Plan and the CCAA proceedings.

Any descriptions of the Plan or other documents discussed herein are in summary form only, and readers are encouraged to read the Plan and other such documents in their entirety. In the event of any inconsistencies between the descriptions set

out in this Plan Circular and the Plan or other documents, the terms of the Plan or other such documents shall govern. Capitalized terms not defined in this Plan Circular are as defined in the Plan or Creditors' Virtual Meeting Order (defined below).

BACKGROUND INFORMATION

Background to the Applicants' operations, financial information and the CCAA proceedings can be found on the Monitor's website at: http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/coalspur/default.htm

Pursuant to an order granted by the Court on December 7, 2021 (the "**Creditors' Virtual Meeting Order**"), the following information was provided to the General Unsecured Creditors via email on or around December 8, 2021 and can also be found on the Monitor's website:

- A. The notice of a meeting of the Affected Creditors (the "**Notice to Affected Creditors**") to be held virtually by live webcast (link provided in the Notice to Affected Creditors) on January 6, 2022 at 1:00pm (Calgary time) to consider and vote on the Plan (the "**Creditors' Meeting**"). A copy of the Notice to Affected Creditors is attached as Appendix "**A**" to this Plan Circular;
- B. A copy of the Virtual Creditors' Meeting Order and the Plan, which is attached as Appendix "B" to this Plan Circular;
- C. A blank form of proxy (the "General Unsecured Creditor Proxy"), which is attached as Appendix "C" to this Plan Circular. General Unsecured Creditors are requested to date, sign and return the General Unsecured Creditor Proxy to the Monitor on or before 5:00 pm (Calgary time) January 4, 2022 (two business days before the date of the Creditors' Meeting); and
- D. A copy of the election notice (the "Distribution Election Notice"), which is attached as Appendix "D" to this Plan Circular. To be valid, the Distribution Election Notice must be received by the Monitor by 5:00pm (Calgary time) January 4, 2022 (two business days before the date of the Creditors' Meeting).

A copy of the latest Claims Pool which outlines the General Unsecured Creditors who are entitled to attend the Creditors' Meeting and vote on the Plan is attached as Appendix "E" to this Plan Circular; and a copy of the Monitor's Seventh Report dated December 1, 2021 (the "**Monitor's Seventh Report**"), which provides an overview of the Plan, the Monitor's analysis of the Plan and its recommendations with respect to the Plan and the CCAA proceedings is attached as Appendix "F" to this Plan Circular.

The Monitor recommends that Affected Creditors read the attached information and other related documents found at the Monitor's website noted above. Creditors with any questions regarding the Plan Circular, the attached information or other matters relating to these CCAA proceedings or the Plan should contact a representative of the Monitor noted below.

SUMMARY OF THE PLAN PROPOSED BY COALSPUR

As described in the Monitor's Seventh Report, on August 9, 2021, Coalspur commenced the Claims Process pursuant to the Claims Process Order. The Claims Process resulted in a total of 185 claims received for total claim value of approximately \$546,929,000. The Monitor, in consultation with Coalspur, reviewed and assessed the submitted claims, resulting in 10 Accepted Secured Claims with a total accepted claim value of approximately \$511,472,000 and 167 Accepted Unsecured Claims (the "General Unsecured Creditor Class") with a total accepted claim value of approximately \$27,832,000. At this time there are two creditors with claims under dispute which will proceed through the dispute resolution process without delaying or otherwise affecting the Plan Implementation.

The Plan contemplates different treatment of various classes of creditors. The General Unsecured Creditor Class is the only creditor class contemplated to vote on and be affected by the Plan. The General Unsecured Creditor Class is made up of creditors holding valid, proven, accepted General Unsecured Creditor Claims against Coalspur. General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims greater than CAD \$15,000 may elect one of the following three options:

 Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount – receive CAD \$15,000 and be deemed to vote in favour of the Plan; or

- 2) 75% Distribution Election Amount receive 75% of the total Accepted Claim to be paid withing five business days after the effective date of the Plan; or
- 3) Installment Distribution Election Amount if certain conditions are met, this option provides General Unsecured Creditors the possibility to recover up to 100% of their Accepted Claims as follows:
 - a. receive the Initial Installment Payment of 50% of the Accepted Claim within five business days after the Effective Date of the Plan;
 - receive 25% of the Accepted Claim on December 31, 2022 contingent on the value of the gC NEWC Index for coal as published by globalCOAL averaging greater than USD \$105.00/metric tonne for the 52 weeks immediately prior to December 31, 2022; plus
 - c. receive 25% of the Accepted Claim on December 31, 2023 contingent on the value of the gC NEWC Index for coal as published by globalCOAL averaging greater than USD \$105.00/metric tonne for the 52 weeks immediately prior to December 31, 2023.
 - d. if the obligations owing to CTC under the CTC ARCA are fully satisfied at any time prior to December 31, 2023, Coalspur will pay General Unsecured Creditors who have elected the Installment Distribution Election Amount any remaining unpaid amount of their Accepted Claim within 30 days of the full and final satisfaction of Coalspur's obligations under the CTC ARCA. This provides for the potential for the General Unsecured Creditors who elect the Installment Distribution Election Amount to be repaid in full in advance of January 2024.

Included among the General Unsecured Creditor Class are Convenience Class Creditors. A Convenience Class Creditor is a General Unsecured Creditor with a Convenience Class Claim, which is defined as:

- a) any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor in an amount that is less than or equal to CAD \$15,000; and
- b) any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor in an amount greater than CAD \$15,000 if the relevant Creditor has made a valid Convenience Class Distribution Election.

Convenience Class Creditors are deemed to vote in favour of the Plan. The General Unsecured Creditor Class is the only class of creditors contemplated to vote on and be affected by the Plan.

The Plan designates certain Claims against Coalspur as unaffected claims ("**Unaffected Claims**"). Holders of Unaffected Claims will not be entitled to vote on the Plan and will not receive any distribution under the Plan in respect of their Unaffected Claims. Refer to the Plan and the Monitor's Seventh Report for a detailed listing of Unaffected Claims.

Distributions under the Plan

The Monitor is required to complete the initial distribution of funds (the "**Initial Distribution Date Distributions**") with respect to the General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims no more than five Business Days after the Effective Date.

CREDITORS MEETING

As noted above, only General Unsecured Creditors with General Unsecured Creditor Claims will vote on the Plan. Pursuant to the Virtual Creditors' Meeting Order, the Creditors' Meeting will take place virtually via the link provided in the Notice to Affected Creditors (Appendix "A") on January 6, 2022 at 1:00pm (Calgary time) to consider and vote on the Plan. Creditors may vote in advance of the Creditors' Meeting by sending a proxy to the Monitor.

SANCTION HEARING AND PLAN IMPLEMENTATION

If the Plan is approved by the Required Majority of General Unsecured Creditors at the Creditors' Meeting, the Applicant will bring a motion before the Court for the Sanction Order on January 13, 2022.

The Plan shall be considered implemented upon the completion of the following:

- A. the Plan shall have been approved by the Required Majority of General Unsecured Creditors at the Creditors' Meeting;
- B. the Sanction Order shall have been granted by the Court, in a form acceptable to Coalspur and the Monitor, and which order shall be in full force and effect, and not reversed, stayed, varied, modified or amended;
- C. the Monitor shall have received the funds from Coalspur to establish and shall have established the Plan Implementation Fund; and
- D. all other conditions of Plan implementation set out in section 8.2 of the Plan shall be fulfilled or waived, where applicable.

Upon receipt of written notice from Coalspur that these conditions have been satisfied, the Monitor shall deliver to Coalspur, file with the Court, and post on the Monitor's website and the CaseLines Filesite the Monitor's Certificate.

BENEFITS OF THE PLAN AND MONITOR'S RECOMMENDATIONS

The Monitor's Seventh Report outlines the Monitor's view on the benefits of the Plan. The Monitor has considered recoveries offered to various Creditors pursuant to the Plan and compared them to recoveries that could be expected under other alternatives, such as a receivership or bankruptcy. The Monitor concluded that the recoveries offered in the Plan:

- are greater than would likely be received in an alternative liquidation scenario;
- have significantly less risk associated with them as compared to potential recoveries in a liquidation scenario; and
- will be received by creditors significantly faster than they would otherwise be received in a liquidation.

Accordingly, the Monitor recommends that the Affected Creditors vote in favour of the Plan.

General Unsecured Creditors who require additional information should contact:

Lindsay Shierman Managing Director Suite 1610, 520-5th Ave S.W. Calgary, AB T2P 3R7 Phone: 403-454-6036 E-mail: Lindsay.Shierman@fticonsulting.com

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. In its capacity as Court appointed Monitor of the Applicant

Dustin Olver

Senior Managing Director

Lindsay Shierman Managing Director

SCHEDULE "2" NOTICE TO AFFECTED CREDITORS

IN THE MATTER OF THE *COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PROPOSED PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

PROPOSED PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT

NOTICE OF CREDITORS' MEETING

TO: The Affected Creditors of Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. ("Coalspur")

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a virtual meeting (not an "in person" meeting) of the General Unsecured Creditor Class as of the Creditors' Meeting Record Date will be held on January 6, 2022 at 1:00 p.m. (Calgary time) by live audio webcast online or by telephone at:

https://fticonsulting-inc.zoom.us/j/98589324451?pwd=VFhvT1Y0MEZCODFRTFdlbGJ2VEJBQT09

Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451 Passcode: 671465 One tap mobile +19292056099,,98589324451#,,,,*671465# US (New York) +12532158782,,98589324451#,,,,*671465# US (Tacoma)

> Dial by your location +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451 Passcode: 671465

(the "Creditors' Meeting") for the following purposes:

- to consider and, if deemed advisable, to pass, with or without variation, a resolution of the General Unsecured Creditor Class (the "CCAA Plan Resolution") approving the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of Coalspur pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* (Canada) (the "CCAA") dated November 29, 2021 (as may be amended, restated, supplemented or modified from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof, the "CCAA Plan"); and
- 2. to transact such other business as may properly come before the Creditors' Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof.

The Creditors' Meeting is being held pursuant to an order (the "**Creditors' Meeting Order**") of the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") made on December 7, 2021.

Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this Notice shall have the respective meanings given to them in the CCAA Plan or the Creditors' Meeting Order.

The CCAA Plan contemplates the compromise of the Claims of Affected Creditors. The Creditors' Meeting Order has established that quorum for the Creditors' Meeting is the presence, in person (by electronic means) or by proxy of at least one General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim.

In order for the CCAA Plan to be approved and binding in accordance with the CCAA, the CCAA Plan Resolution must be approved by a required majority of Affected Creditors with Accepted Claims in the General Unsecured Creditor Class who validly vote, in person "virtually", or by proxy, or were deemed to do so, at the Creditors' Meeting.

Each Affected Creditor with a Voting Claim will be entitled to one vote in the total amount of its Voting Claim at the Creditors' Meeting in accordance with the Creditors' Meeting Order. If the CCAA Plan is approved at the Creditors' Meeting, the CCAA Plan must then be sanctioned by the Court before it can be implemented. Subject to Court sanction and the satisfaction of the other conditions precedent to implementation of the CCAA Plan, all Affected Creditors will then receive the treatment set forth in the CCAA Plan.

Attendance at the Creditors' Meeting

The Creditors' Meeting will be a virtual meeting, rather than an "in person" meeting, conducted by way of live audio webcast online or by telephone at:

https://fticonsulting-inc.zoom.us/j/98589324451?pwd=VFhvT1Y0MEZCODFRTFdlbGJ2VEJBQT09

Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451 Passcode: 671465 One tap mobile +19292056099,,98589324451#,,,,*671465# US (New York) +12532158782,,98589324451#,,,,*671465# US (Tacoma)

> Dial by your location +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451 Passcode: 671465

Affected Creditors with Accepted Claims in the General Unsecured Creditor Class and duly appointed proxy holders will be able to attend the virtual meeting, submit questions and vote in real time, provided they are connected to the internet or by telephone and follow the instructions below:

Step 1: Connect to the Creditors' Meeting using the link and/or telephone numbers provided above. We recommend that you log in at least 15 minutes before the meeting starts.

Step 2: Enter the Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451.

Step 3: Enter the passcode: 671465.

Step 4: Follow the instructions to view the meeting and vote when prompted.

It is the Affected Creditors' and proxy holders' responsibility to ensure internet and/or phone connectivity for the duration of the Creditors' Meeting and you should allow ample time to log in to the meeting online or dial into the meeting by phone before it begins.

Proxy Form

An Affected Creditor entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting may attend at the applicable Creditors' Meeting in person using the information above or may appoint another person as its proxyholder by inserting the name of such person in the space provided in the form of proxy (the "General Unsecured Creditor Proxy") provided to Affected Creditors by the Monitor. Persons appointed as proxyholders need not be Affected Creditors.

In order to be effective, General Unsecured Creditor Proxies must be received by the Monitor by 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the day that is two (2) Business Days before the Creditors' Meeting. The address of the Monitor is:

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 1610, 520 5th Avenue Calgary, AB T2P 3R7

Attention: Hailey Liu Facsimile: 403-232-6116 E-mail: <u>Coalspur@fticonsulting.com</u>

If an Affected Creditor specifies a choice with respect to voting on the CCAA Plan Resolution on a General Unsecured Creditor Proxy, the General Unsecured Creditor Proxy will be voted in accordance with the specification so made. In absence of such specification, a General Unsecured Creditor Proxy will be voted FOR the CCAA Plan Resolution provided that the proxyholder does not otherwise exercise its right to vote at the Creditors' Meeting.

NOTICE IS ALSO HEREBY GIVEN that if the CCAA Plan is approved at the Creditors' Meeting, Coalspur intends to bring an application before the Court on a date during the week of January 10, 2022 or such later date (the "**Sanction Hearing Date**") as may be posted on the Monitor's Website and on the CaseLines Filesite, at the Court of Queen's Bench by WEBEX, for which a virtual courtroom link will be circulated to the Service List at a later date. The application will seek an order sanctioning the CCAA Plan under the CCAA and ancillary relief consequent upon such sanction ("**Plan Sanction Order**"). Any Affected Creditor that wishes to oppose the sanctioning of the CCAA Plan pursuant to the Sanction Order must serve on Coalspur, the Monitor and the Service List for Coalspur's CCAA Proceedings a notice setting out the basis for such opposition and a copy of the materials to be used to oppose the application no later than 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the date that is 2 Business Days prior to the Sanction Hearing Date.

This Notice is given by Coalspur pursuant to the Creditors' Meeting Order.

You may view copies of the documents relating to this process on the Monitor's website at <u>http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/coalspur/default.htm</u>.

DATED this 7th day of December, 2021.

COURT FILE NUMBER 2101-05019

COURT COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended

AND IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

DOCUMENT ORDER (Creditors' Virtual Meeting Order)

ADDRESS FOR
SERVICE ANDOSLER, HOSKIN & HARCOURT LLPSERVICE AND
CONTACTBarristers & SolicitorsBrookfield Place, Suite 2700Brookfield Place, Suite 2700INFORMATION OF
PARTY FILING THIS225 6 Ave SWDOCUMENTCalgary, AB T2P 1N2

Solicitors: Randal Van de Mosselaer / Emily Paplawski Telephone: (403) 260-7000 Facsimile: (403) 260-7024 Email: <u>RVandemosselaer@osler.com</u> / <u>EPaplawski@osler.com</u> File Number: 1217428

DATE ON WHICH ORDER WAS PRONOUNCED: December 7, 2021

NAME OF JUDGE WHO MADE THIS ORDER: The Honourable Mr Justice K. Feth

LOCATION OF HEARING:

Edmonton, Alberta (BY WEBEX)

UPON the application of **COALSPUR MINES** (**OPERATIONS**) **LTD**. (the "**Applicant**"), filed November 29, 2021 for an Order, among other things: (i) accepting the filing of the Applicant's Plan of Compromise and Arrangement, dated November 29, 2021, attached hereto as Schedule "1", as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or modified (the "**CCAA Plan**"); (ii) authorizing the classification of creditors for purposes of voting on the CCAA Plan;

(iii) authorizing and directing the Applicant to call, hold and conduct a meeting of Affected Creditors to vote on a resolution to approve the CCAA Plan; (iv) authorizing and directing the mailing and distribution of the General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials; (v) approving the procedures to be followed with respect to the virtual Creditors' Meeting; and (vi) setting a date for the hearing of the Applicant's application for a Sanction Order; AND UPON reviewing the Seventh Affidavit of Michael Beyer, sworn November 29, 2021; AND UPON reading the Seventh Report of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as Monitor of the Applicant (the "Monitor"); AND UPON hearing from counsel for the Applicant, the Monitor, and such other parties present; IT IS HEREBY ORDERED AND DECLARED THAT:

DEFINED TERMS

1. All capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein having the meanings ascribed to such terms in the CCAA Plan.

THE CCAA PLAN

2. The CCAA Plan is hereby accepted for filing and the Applicant is hereby authorized and directed to call the Creditors' Meeting for the purpose of having the Affected Creditors vote on the CCAA Plan in the manner set out herein.

3. The Applicant may, at any time prior to or at the Creditors' Meeting, amend, restate, modify and/or supplement the CCAA Plan (each a "**Plan Modification**"), in consultation with the Monitor, provided that:

 (a) prior to the Creditors' Meeting, notice of any Plan Modification shall be posted on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite; and (b) during the Creditors' Meeting, notice of any Plan Modification shall be given to all Affected Creditors present (or deemed present) at such meeting in person or by Proxy, promptly posted on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite, and filed with the Court as soon as practicable following the Creditors' Meeting.

4. After the Creditors' Meeting (and both prior to and subsequent to the obtaining of any Sanction Order), the Applicant may at any time and from time to time, in consultation with the Monitor, effect a Plan Modification (a) pursuant to an Order of the Court, or (b) where such Plan Modification concerns a matter which, in the opinion of the Applicant, is of an administrative nature required to give effect to the implementation of the CCAA Plan and the Sanction Order, or to cure any errors, omissions, or ambiguities, and in either case is not materially prejudicial to the financial or economic interests of the Affected Creditors. The Monitor shall forthwith post on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite any such Plan Modification.

FORMS OF DOCUMENTS

5. The (i) Notice to Affected Creditors substantially in the form attached as Schedule "2" hereto (the "Notice to Affected Creditors"), (ii) General Unsecured Creditor Proxy substantially in the form attached as Schedule "3" hereto (the "General Unsecured Creditor Proxy"), and (iv) Distribution Election Notice substantially in the form attached as Schedule "4" hereto and at Schedule "C" to the CCAA Plan (the "Distribution Election Notice"), as each may be amended, supplemented or restated, are hereby approved and the Applicant, with the consent of the Monitor, is hereby authorized to make changes to such forms as may be necessary to conform the contents thereof to the terms of the CCAA Plan or this Creditors' Meeting Order.

CLASSIFICATION OF CREDITORS

6. For the purposes of considering and voting on the CCAA Plan, there will be one (1) class of Creditors: the General Unsecured Creditor Class.

NOTICE TO GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITORS

7. The Monitor shall, within two (2) Business Days following the date of the granting of this Creditors' Meeting Order, post electronic copies of meeting materials (the "General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials") comprising the following on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite:

- (a) the Notice to Affected Creditors;
- (b) this Creditors' Meeting Order;
- a blank form of General Unsecured Creditor Proxy, to be submitted to the Monitor
 by any General Unsecured Creditor who wishes to vote at the Creditors' Meeting,
 whether in person or by proxy; and
- (d) the Distribution Election Notice.

8. The Monitor shall, not later than the fifth (5th) Business Day following the date of the granting of this Creditors' Meeting Order, deliver the General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials by pre-paid ordinary mail, courier, personal delivery or email to each General Unsecured Creditor, at the address set out in such General Unsecured Creditor's Proof of Claim (or in any other written notice that has been received by the Monitor in advance of such date regarding a change of address for a General Unsecured Creditor).

MONITOR'S REPORT ON PLAN

9. No later than seven (7) Business Days before the date of the Creditors' Meeting, the Monitor shall serve a report regarding the CCAA Plan pursuant to section 23(1)(d.1) of the CCAA by posting such report on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite.

CONDUCT AT CREDITOR'S MEETING

10. The Applicant is hereby authorized to call, hold and conduct the Creditors' Meeting of the General Unsecured Creditor Class on January 6, 2022 at 1:00 p.m. (Calgary time) for the purpose of considering and if deemed advisable by the General Unsecured Creditor Class, voting in favour of, with or without variation, the CCAA Plan.

11. In light of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Applicant is authorized to hold the Creditors' Meeting entirely by electronic means.

12. A representative of the Monitor shall act as chairperson (the "**Chairperson**") of the Creditors' Meeting and, subject to any further Order of this Court, shall decide all matters relating to the conduct of the Creditors' Meeting.

13. The Monitor may appoint one or more scrutineers for the supervision and tabulation of the attendance at, quorum at and votes cast at the Creditors' Meeting. One or more people designated by the Monitor shall act as secretary at the Creditors' Meeting.

14. The quorum required at the Creditors' Meeting shall be at least one General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim, present at the Creditors' Meeting in person (by electronic means) or by proxy.

15. If the requisite quorum is not present at the Creditors' Meeting, the Chairperson may adjourn the meeting, provided that any such adjournment or adjournments must be for a period of not more than seven days in total, unless otherwise agreed to by the Applicant and the Monitor. In the event of any such adjournment, the Applicant and the Monitor will not be required to deliver any notice of adjournment of the Creditors' Meeting or adjourned Creditors' Meeting provided that the Monitor shall forthwith post notice of the adjournment on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite. Any General Unsecured Creditor Proxy validly delivered in connection with the Creditors' Meeting will be accepted as a proxy in respect of any adjourned Creditors' Meeting.

16. The only Persons entitled to attend a Creditors' Meeting are (i) the Affected Creditors entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting (or, if applicable, any Person holding a valid General Unsecured Creditor Proxy on behalf of one or more such Affected Creditors) and any such Affected Creditor's legal counsel; (ii) Convenience Class Creditors; (iii) the Chairperson, the scrutineers and the secretary; (iv) the Monitor and the Monitor's legal counsel; (v) one or more representatives of the Board and/or senior management of the Applicant and the Applicant's legal counsel; and (vi) one or more representatives of Cline Trust Company LLC ("CTC") and CTC's legal counsel. Any other person may be admitted to the Creditors' Meeting on invitation of the Applicant, in consultation with the Monitor.

ASSIGNMENT OF AFFECTED CLAIMS PRIOR TO CREDITORS' MEETING

17. Any General Unsecured Creditor may transfer the whole of its Claim prior to the Creditors' Meeting in accordance with this Creditors' Meeting Order. The Monitor is not obligated to deal with the transferee of such Claim as a General Unsecured Creditor in respect thereof, including allowing such transferee to vote at the Creditors' Meeting, unless a Proof of Assignment has been received and acknowledged by the Monitor prior to 5:00 p.m. on the day that is at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the date of the Creditors' Meeting. If the Monitor receives and acknowledges such Proof of Assignment in accordance with this Creditors' Meeting Order (i) the transferor of the applicable Claim shall no longer constitute a General Unsecured Creditor in respect of such Claim, and (ii) the transferee or assignee of the applicable Claim shall constitute a General Unsecured Creditor in respect of such Claim and shall be bound by any and all notices previously given to the transferor or assignor in respect thereof and any General Unsecured Creditor Proxy duly submitted in accordance with this Creditors' Meeting Order.

18. If a General Unsecured Creditor transfers the whole of its Claim to more than one Person or part of such Claim to another Person after the Filing Date, such transfer shall not create a separate Voting Claim and such Claim shall continue to constitute and be dealt with for the purposes hereof as a single Voting Claim. Notwithstanding such transfer, the Monitor shall not be bound to recognize or acknowledge any such transfer and shall be entitled to give notices to and otherwise deal with such Claim only as a whole and only to and with the Person last holding such Claim in whole as the General Unsecured Creditor in respect of such Claim, provided such General Unsecured Creditor may, by notice in writing to the Monitor in accordance with and subject to this Creditors' Meeting Order given prior to 5:00 p.m. on the day that is at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the date of the Creditors' Meeting, direct that subsequent dealings in respect of such Claim, but only as a whole, shall be with a specified Person and in such event, such transferee of the Claim and the whole of such Claim shall be bound by any notices given or steps taken in respect of such Claim in accordance with this Creditors' Meeting Order.

19. The provisions of this Creditors' Meeting Order shall govern the assignment of Claims and override the assignment provisions contained at paragraph 9 of the Claims Process Order, except

- 7 -

in respect of Claims that have, as at the date of this Creditors' Meeting Order, provided actual notice of the transfer or assignment, together with satisfactory evidence of such transfer or assignment, and delivered such notice to the Applicant and the Monitor, all pursuant to the Claims Process Order.

VOTING AT THE CREDITORS' MEETING

A. General Voting Procedures

20. At the Creditors' Meeting, the Chairperson shall direct a vote using the voting options available at the Creditors' Meeting or by proxy on a resolution to approve the CCAA Plan and any amendments thereto.

B. General Unsecured Creditors

21. General Unsecured Creditors (other than Convenience Class Creditors) with Voting Claims shall be entitled to one (1) vote as part of the General Unsecured Creditor Class in the amount equal to such General Unsecured Creditor's Voting Claim.

22. A General Unsecured Creditor with Accepted Claims exceeding an aggregate of \$15,000 may elect to be treated as a Convenience Class Creditor and to receive \$15,000 in full satisfaction of such Accepted Claims in accordance with the CCAA Plan (to the extent implemented and in accordance with the terms thereof) by submitting a Distribution Election Notice to the Monitor by no later than 2 Business Days before the Creditors' Meeting (the "**Distribution Election Deadline**"), subject to a later date as the Applicant, in consultation with the Monitor, may agree in the event of an adjournment, postponement or other rescheduling of the Creditors' Meeting.

23. Any General Unsecured Creditor that is entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting must: (i) duly complete and sign a General Unsecured Creditor Proxy; (ii) specify in the General Unsecured Creditor Proxy the name of the Person with the power to attend and vote at the Creditors' Meeting on behalf of such General Unsecured Creditor; and (iii) deliver such General Unsecured Creditor Proxy to the Monitor so that it is received at or prior to 5:00 p.m. on the day that is 2 Business Days before the Creditors' Meeting and such delivery must be made in accordance with the instructions accompanying such General Unsecured Creditor Proxy.

24. In the event that a General Unsecured Creditor validly submits a General Unsecured Creditor Proxy to the Monitor and subsequently attends the Creditors' Meeting in person (electronically) and votes inconsistently, such General Unsecured Creditor's vote at the Creditors' Meeting shall supersede and revoke the earlier received General Unsecured Creditor Proxy.

25. Notwithstanding anything in paragraph 23 or any minor error or omission in any General Unsecured Creditor Proxy that is submitted to the Monitor, the Chairperson shall have the discretion to accept for voting purposes any General Unsecured Creditor Proxy submitted to the Monitor in accordance with this Creditors' Meeting Order.

C. Convenience Class Creditors

26. Notwithstanding anything else in this Creditors' Meeting Order, each Convenience Class Creditor will be deemed to vote as part of the General Unsecured Creditor Class in favour of the CCAA Plan. Each vote shall have a value equal to such Convenience Class Creditor's Accepted Claim or Disputed Claim. Convenience Class Creditors shall not be entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting, whether in person or by proxy.

VOTING OF DISPUTED CLAIMS

27. Each Affected Creditor with a Disputed Claim against the Applicant as at the Creditors' Meeting Record Date shall be entitled to attend the Creditors' Meeting and shall be entitled to one vote at said Creditors' Meeting in respect of such Disputed Claim. Any vote cast in respect of a Disputed Claim shall be dealt with in accordance with paragraph 28 hereof, unless and until (and then only to the extent that) such Disputed Claim is ultimately determined to be: (i) an Accepted Claim, in which case such vote shall have the dollar value attributable to such Accepted Claim; or (ii) a Disallowed Claim, in which case such vote shall be disregarded and not counted for any purpose.

28. The Monitor shall keep a separate record of votes cast by Affected Creditors with Disputed Claims and shall report to the Court with respect thereto at the Sanction Hearing. If approval or non-approval of the CCAA Plan by Affected Creditors would be affected by the votes cast in respect of Disputed Claims, such result shall be reported to the Court as soon as reasonably practicable after the Creditors' Meeting.

29. The Applicant and the Monitor shall have the right to seek the assistance of the Court at any time in valuing any Disputed Claim if required to ascertain the result of any vote on the CCAA Plan.

APPROVAL OF THE CCAA PLAN

30. The CCAA Plan must receive an affirmative vote of the Required Majority at the Creditors' Meeting in order to be approved by the Affected Creditors. 31. Subject to paragraphs 27 and 28 hereof, for purpose of calculating the two-thirds majority in value of Accepted Claims at the Creditors' Meeting, the aggregate amount of Accepted Claims of all Affected Creditors that vote in favour of the CCAA Plan (in person or by proxy) at the Creditors' Meeting shall be divided by the aggregate amount of all Voting Claims of all Affected Creditors that vote on the CCAA Plan (in person or by proxy) at the Creditors' Meeting.

32. The result of any vote at the Creditors' Meeting shall be binding on all Affected Creditors, regardless of whether such Affected Creditor was present at or voted at the Creditors' Meeting or was entitled to be present or vote at the Creditors' Meeting.

PLAN SANCTION

33. The Monitor shall provide a Monitor's Report (the "Monitor's Report Regarding the Creditors' Meeting") to the Court as soon as practicable after the Creditors' Meeting with respect to:

- (a) the results of voting at the Creditors' Meeting;
- (b) whether the Required Majority has approved the CCAA Plan;
- (c) the separate tabulation for Disputed Claims required by paragraph 28 of this Creditors' Meeting Order; and
- (d) in its discretion, any other matters relating to the requested Sanction Order.

34. An electronic copy of the Monitor's Report Regarding the Creditors' Meeting and a copy of the materials filed in respect of the application by the Applicant for the Sanction Order (the **"Sanction Application"**) shall be posted on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite prior to the Sanction Application.

35. In the event the CCAA Plan is approved by the Required Majority, the Sanction Application shall be held on January 13, 2022 at 3:00 p.m. (Calgary time), or such later date as shall be acceptable to the Applicant and the Monitor, and as scheduled by this Court upon application by the Applicant (the "Sanction Hearing Date").

36. Any Affected Creditor that wishes to oppose the sanctioning of the CCAA Plan must serve on Coalspur, the Monitor and the service list established in these proceedings (the "Service List") copies of all evidence, written argument and/or other materials to be used by the Affected Creditor to oppose the Sanction Application by no later than 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the date that is 2 Business Days prior to the Sanction Hearing Date.

37. Service of this Creditors' Meeting Order by the Monitor or the Applicant in accordance with the Caselines Service Order granted by the Honourable Madam Justice Romaine on July 16, 2021, shall constitute good and sufficient service of notice of the Sanction Application on all Persons entitled to receive such service and no other form of notice or service need be made and no other materials need be served in respect of the Sanction Application.

38. In the event that the Sanction Application is adjourned, only those Persons appearing on the Service List shall be served with notice of the adjourned date.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

39. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Creditors' Meeting Order, the Applicant may decide not to call, hold and conduct the Creditors' Meeting, provided that:

- (a) in the case of a decision not to conduct a Creditors' Meeting, the Monitor, the Applicant or the Chairperson shall communicate such decision to Affected Creditors prior to any vote being taken at the Creditors' Meeting;
- (b) the Applicant shall forthwith provide notice to the Service List of any such decision and shall file a copy thereof with the Court forthwith and in any event prior to the Sanction Application; and
- (c) the Monitor shall post an electronic copy of any such decision on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite forthwith and in any event prior to the Sanction Application.

40. Nothing in this Creditors' Meeting Order has the effect of determining Accepted Claims for purposes of distributions or payments under the CCAA Plan.

41. The Monitor, in addition to its prescribed rights and obligations under the CCAA and the Initial Order, shall assist the Applicant in connection with the matters described herein, and is hereby authorized and directed to take such other actions and fulfill such other roles as are contemplated by this Creditors' Meeting Order. The Monitor shall work with the third-party service provider to facilitate the implementation of the Creditors' Meeting by telephonic or electronic means to the extent necessary or desirable in the sole opinion of the Monitor.

42. The Applicant and the Monitor shall use reasonable discretion as to the adequacy of compliance with respect to the manner in which any forms hereunder are completed and executed and the time in which they are submitted and may waive strict compliance with the requirements

of this Creditors' Meeting Order, including with respect to the completion, execution and time of delivery of required forms.

43. The Monitor may, if necessary, apply to this Court for advice and directions regarding its obligations under this Creditors' Meeting Order.

44. Any notices or other communications to be given under this Creditors' Meeting Order by any Person to the Monitor or the Applicant shall be in writing in substantially the form, if any, provided in this Creditors' Meeting Order and will be deemed sufficiently given only if given by prepaid ordinary mail, registered mail, courier, personal delivery, facsimile, or email addressed to:

Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP 2700, Brookfield Place 225 6 th Avenue SW Calgary, AB T2P 1N2 Attention: Randal Van de Mosselaer and Emily Paplawski
Email: <u>Rvandemosselaer@osler.com</u> and <u>Epaplawski@osler.com</u> Facsimile: 403-260-7024
FTI Consulting Canada Inc.
1610, 520 5 th Avenue
Calgary, AB T2P 3R7
Attention: Dustin Olver and Lindsay Shierman
Email: <u>Dustin.Olver@fticonsulting.com</u> and
Lindsay.Shierman@fticonsulting.com
Facsimile: 403-232-6116
Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP
Suite 3500, Bankers Hall East Tower
855 - 2nd Street S.W.
Calgary, AB T2P 4J8
Attention: Kelly Bourassa and James Reid
Email: <u>kelly.bourassa@blakes.com</u> and <u>james.reid@blakes.com</u>
Facsimile: 403-260-9700

45. Any such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been received: (a) if sent by prepaid ordinary mail or registered mail, on the third Business Day after mailing in Alberta, the fifth Business Day after mailing in Canada (other than within Alberta), and the tenth Business Day after mailing internationally; (b) if sent by courier or personal delivery, on the date of actual delivery; and (c) if delivered by facsimile transmission or email by 5:00 p.m. on a Business Day, on such Business Day and if delivered after 5:00 p.m. or other than a Business Day, on the following Business Day.

46. In the event that the day on which any notice or communication required to be delivered pursuant to this Creditors' Meeting Order is not a Business Day, then such notice or communication shall be required to be delivered on the next Business Day.

47. If, during any period in which notices or other communications are being given pursuant to this Creditors' Meeting Order, a postal strike or postal work stoppage of general application should occur, such notices or other communications sent by ordinary or registered mail shall not, absent further Order of this Court, be effective and notices and other communications given hereunder during the course of any postal strike or work stoppage of general application shall only be effective if given by courier, personal delivery, facsimile transmission or email in accordance with this Creditors' Meeting Order.

48. All references to time herein shall mean prevailing local time in Calgary, Alberta, and any reference to an event occurring on a Business Day shall mean prior to 5:00 p.m. on such Business Day, unless otherwise indicated.

49. References to the singular herein shall include the plural, references to the plural shall include the singular, and any gender shall include the other gender.

50. Subject to any further Order of the Court, in the event of any conflict, inconsistency, ambiguity or difference between the provisions of the CCAA Plan and this Creditors' Meeting Order, the provisions of the CCAA Plan shall govern and be paramount, and any such provision of this Creditors' Meeting Order shall be deemed to be amended to the extent necessary to eliminate any such conflict, inconsistency, ambiguity or difference.

51. This Creditors' Meeting Order shall have full force and effect in all provinces and territories in Canada.

52. This Court hereby requests the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative bodies, having jurisdiction in Canada or in the United States of America, to give effect to this Creditors' Meeting Order and to assist the Applicant, the Monitor, and their respective representatives and agents in carrying out the terms of this Creditors' Meeting Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such orders and to provide such assistance to the Applicant and the Monitor, as an officer of this Court, as may be reasonably necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order.

the An

Justice of the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta

SCHEDULE "1" CCAA PLAN

COURT FILE NUMBER 2101-05019

COURT COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANT IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

> AND IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

DOCUMENT PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT **OSLER, HOSKIN & HARCOURT LLP** Barristers & Solicitors Brookfield Place, Suite 2700 225 6 Ave SW Calgary, AB T2P 1N2

Solicitors: Randal Van de Mosselaer / Emily Paplawski Telephone: (403) 260-7000 Facsimile: (403) 260-7024 E-mail: RVandemosselaer@osler.com / EPaplawski@osler.com File Number: 1217428

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION 1				
1.1	Definitions	1		
1.2	Article and Section Reference			
1.3	Extended Meanings	12		
1.4	Interpretation Not Affected by Headings	12		
1.5	Inclusive Meaning			
1.6	Currency	12		
1.7	Statutory References	12		
1.8	Successors and Assigns	13		
1.9	Governing Law	13		
1.10	Severability of Plan Provisions	13		
1.11	Timing Generally			
1.12	Time of Payments and Other Actions			
1.13	Schedules	13		
ARTICLE 2 I	PURPOSE AND EFFECT OF PLAN	14		
2.1	Purpose	14		
2.2	Persons Affected			
2.3	Persons Not Affected	14		
ARTICLE 3 (CLASSIFICATION OF CREDITORS AND CLAIMS AND OTHER ACTION	S		
	IVE DATE			
3.1	Claims Procedure			
3.2	Classification of Creditors			
3.3	Claims Unaffected by the Plan			
3.4 3.5	Secured Claims			
3.5 3.6	Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claims Crown Priority Claims			
3.0 3.7	Claims Secured by CCAA Charges			
ARTICLE 4 I	ESTABLISHMENT OF THE PLAN IMPLEMENTATION FUND			
4.1	Plan Implementation Fund	18		
ARTICLE 5	VOTING AND TREATMENT OF CREDITORS	19		
5.1	Voting by Creditors in the General Unsecured Creditor Class	19		
5.2	Treatment of General Unsecured Creditor Claims			
5.3	Voting – Transferred Claims	20		
5.4	Voting	20		
5.5	Holders of Equity Claims	20		
5.6	Other Non-Voting Persons	21		
ARTICLE 6	MPLEMENTATION OF THE RESTRUCTURING TRANSACTIONS	21		

6.1 6.2	Restructuring Transactions Effectuating Documents		
ARTICLE 7 PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS			
7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5 7.6	Distributions to the General Unsecured Creditor Class Disputed Claims Interest on Affected Claims Distributions in Respect of Transferred Claims Undeliverable and Unclaimed Distributions: Initial Distributions Tax Matters	24 24 24 24 24	
ARTICLE 8 G	CONDITIONS OF PLAN IMPLEMENTATION	. 26	
8.1 8.2 8.3	Sanction Order Conditions of Plan Implementation Monitor's Certificate	. 28 . 29	
ARTICLE 9 A	AMENDMENTS TO THE PLAN	-	
9.1 9.2	Amendments to Plan Prior to Approval Amendments to Plan Following Approval		
ARTICLE 10	EFFECT OF THE PLAN	. 30	
$10.1 \\ 10.2 \\ 10.3 \\ 10.4 \\ 10.5 \\ 10.6 \\ 10.7 \\ 10.8 \\ 10.9 \\ 10.10 \\ 10.11$	Implementation Effect of the Plan Generally Compromise Effective for All Purposes Release of Coalspur and Other Released Parties Injunction Knowledge of Claims Waiver of Defaults Consents and Waivers Deeming Provisions Preferential Transactions Compromise of Claims under Section 19(2) of the CCAA	. 30 . 31 . 33 . 33 . 33 . 34 . 34 . 34 . 34	
	GENERAL PROVISIONS		
11.1 11.2 11.3 11.4 11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10	Further Assurances Set-Off Paramountcy Revocation, Withdrawal, or Non-Consummation Preservation of Rights of Action Responsibilities of the Monitor Reliance Upon Consent Obligation to Pay Only to the Extent Funds are Available Monitor shall have no Personal Liability Notices	35 36 36 36 36 36 37 37 37	
SCHEDULE	"A"		

SCHEDULE "B"	B-1
SCHEDULE "C"	C-1
SCHEDULE "D"	D-1

PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

Pursuant to the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (Canada)

Dated November 29, 2021

RECITALS

A. Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. ("Coalspur") is insolvent.

- B. Pursuant to an originating application having Court File no. 2101-05019 by Coalspur to the CCAA Court, the Honourable Mr. Justice Mah pronounced the Initial Order on April 26, 2021 granting protection to Coalspur under the CCAA and commencing the CCAA Proceedings.
- C. On May 6, 2021, the Honourable Madam Justice Shelley granted the Amended and Restated Initial Order.
- D. This Plan will facilitate the continuation of the business of Coalspur as a going concern and makes provision for recoveries to certain stakeholders.

NOW THEREFORE Coalspur hereby proposes and presents this Plan under and pursuant to the CCAA:

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

In this Plan (including the recitals and Schedules hereto), unless otherwise stated, the capitalized terms and phrases set out below shall have the following meanings:

"75% Distribution Election" means an election made by a General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim greater than \$15,000 by delivery of a duly completed and executed Distribution Election Notice to the Monitor by no later than the Distribution Election Deadline electing to receive the 75% Distribution Election Amount in full satisfaction of its Accepted Claim;

"75% Distribution Election Amount" means, in respect of any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor for which a valid Distribution Election has been made or has been deemed to have been made in accordance with this Plan, 75% of the amount of such Accepted Claim, payable in cash on the Initial Distribution Date;

"Accepted Claim" means the Affected Claim of a Creditor, as finally determined in accordance with the Claims Process Order and any other Order in the CCAA Proceedings and/or this Plan;

"Accepted Secured Claim" means the Secured Claim of a Creditor, as finally determined in accordance with the Claims Process Order and any other Order in the CCAA Proceedings and/or this Plan (including any Disputed Secured Claims which are accepted as Accepted Secured Claims

in accordance with Section 3.5(b) hereof), and including those claims listed on Schedule "D" hereto, but expressly excludes Unaffected Claims which would otherwise be Secured Claims;

"Administration Charge" means the Administration Charge granted under the Initial Order;

"Affected Claim" means a Claim, other than an Unaffected Claim;

"Affected Creditor" means a holder of an Affected Claim;

"Amended and Restated Initial Order" means the Order granted by the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings on May 6, 2021, including as amended and restated by the CCAA Court thereafter;

"Applicable Law" means, at any time, in respect of any Person, property, transaction, event or other matter, as applicable, all laws, rules, statutes, regulations, treaties, orders, judgments and decrees, and all official requests, directives, rules, guidelines, orders, policies, practices and other requirements of any Authorized Authority;

"Approval of Settlement and Increase in Interim Facility Order" means the Order granted by the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings dated July 16, 2021, as such Order may be amended, restated or varied from time to time by subsequent Order(s);

"Authorized Authority" means, in relation to any Person, property, transaction, event or other matter, as applicable, any:

- (a) federal, provincial, territorial, state, municipal or local governmental body (whether administrative, legislative, executive or otherwise), both domestic and foreign;
- (b) agency, authority, commission, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative powers or functions of or pertaining to government, including any Taxing Authority;
- (c) court, arbitrator, commission or body exercising judicial, quasi-judicial, administrative or similar functions, including the CCAA Court; or
- (d) other body or entity created under the authority of or otherwise subject to the jurisdiction of any of the foregoing, including any stock or other securities exchange,

in each case having jurisdiction over such Person, property, transaction, event or other matter;

"BIA" means the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. B-3, as amended;

"Builders' Lien Act" means the Builders' Lien Act, RSA 2000, c. B-7, as amended;

"**Builders' Lien Claim**" means any Claim that arises under or is subject to the Builders' Lien Act that has or may have the benefit of a lien on any of the property or assets of Coalspur immediately prior to the Effective Time, including without limitation a lien under Section 6 of the Builders' Lien Act;

"**Business Day**" means, with respect to any action to be taken, any day, other than Saturday, Sunday or a statutory holiday, on which banks are generally open for business in Calgary, Alberta, Canada;

"**CaseLines Filesite**" means the online filesite established by the Monitor for managing the pleadings and other relevant documents in these CCAA Proceedings and hosted on the canada.caselines.com website, as approved by the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings on June 16, 2021.

"Cash on Hand" means all cash and cash equivalents (including marketable securities and short-term investments);

"Caterpillar" means Caterpillar Financial Services Limited;

"Caterpillar Claim" means the amount of \$38,830,230.30 owing by Coalspur to Caterpillar pursuant to terms of three Master Lease Agreements between (amongst others) Caterpillar and Coalspur dated respectively June 26, 2017, July 1, 2018, and April 1, 2019, as each has been amended from time to time;

"CCAA" means the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended;

"CCAA Charges" means the Administration Charge, the Interim Lender's Charge, and the Critical Supplier Charge, each as may be amended by Order of the CCAA Court;

"CCAA Court" means the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta;

"**CCAA Proceedings**" means the proceedings commenced in respect of Coalspur under the CCAA on April 26, 2021 in the CCAA Court bearing Court File No. 2101-05019;

"Claim" has the meaning set forth in the Claims Process Order and includes any of the following:

- (a) a Pre-Filing Claim;
- (b) a Subsequent Claim;
- (c) a D&O Claim;
- (d) a D&O Indemnity Claim;
- (e) a Secured Claim;
- (f) an Equity Claim;

- (g) a Convenience Class Claim;
- (h) a Municipal Property Tax Claim;
- (i) a Builders' Lien Claim;
- (j) a Crown Priority Claim;
- (k) a Garage Keepers' Lien Claim; and
- (1) a General Unsecured Creditor Claim.

"Claims Process Order" means the Claims Process Order granted by the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings dated August 9, 2021, as such Order may be amended, restated or varied from time to time by subsequent Order(s);

"Coalspur" has the meaning attributed to it in the recitals;

"Continuing Contract" means a contract, arrangement or other agreement (oral or written) for which a notice of disclaimer pursuant to Section 32 of the CCAA has not been sent by Coalspur on or prior to the Disclaimer Deadline such that the agreement will remain in effect on the Effective Date;

"Convenience Class Claim" means (a) any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor in an amount that is less than or equal to \$15,000, and (b) any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor in an amount greater than \$15,000 if the relevant Creditor has made a valid Convenience Class Distribution Election for purposes of this Plan in accordance with the Creditors' Meeting Order and this Plan;

"Convenience Class Creditor" means a General Unsecured Creditor with a Convenience Class Claim;

"Convenience Class Distribution Election" means an election:

- (a) made by a General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim greater than \$15,000 by delivery of a duly completed and executed Distribution Election Notice to the Monitor by no later than the Distribution Election Deadline electing to receive the Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount in full satisfaction of its Accepted Claim; and
- (b) deemed to have been made by each General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim equal to or less than \$15,000;

"Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount" means, in respect of any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor for which a valid Distribution Election has been made or has been deemed to have been made in accordance with this Plan, the lesser of (a) a cash amount equal to \$15,000 and (b) the cash amount of such Accepted Claim;

"Creditor" means any holder of a Claim and includes a transferee of the whole of a Claim that is recognized as a Creditor by Coalspur in accordance with this Plan, the Claims Process Order or any other Order, as applicable, or a trustee, liquidator, receiver, receiver and manager or other Person acting on behalf of such holder;

"Creditors' Meeting" means the virtual meeting of the class of Affected Creditors called for the purposes of considering and voting in respect of this Plan, as set out in and held pursuant to the Creditors' Meeting Order, and includes any postponements or adjournments thereof;

"Creditors' Meeting Order" means an Order to be sought by Coalspur from the CCAA Court on or about December 7, 2021 that, among other things, accepts the filing of this Plan, and orders and declares the procedures to be followed in connection with the Creditors' Meeting, as such Order may be amended, restated or varied from time to time by subsequent Order;

"**Creditors' Meeting Record Date**" means, subject to the Creditors' Meeting Order, 1:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the date that is two (2) Business Days prior to the Creditors' Meeting;

"Critical Supplier Charge" means the Critical Supplier Charge granted under the Stay Extension and Critical Supplier Charge Order;

"Crown" means Her Majesty in right of Canada or any province or territory of Canada;

"Crown Priority Claims" means all unpaid amounts, if any, provided for in Section 6(3) of the CCAA;

"CTC" means Cline Trust Company LLC;

"CTC ARCA" means an amended and restated credit agreement to be entered into among, *inter alios*, Coalspur, as borrower, each other Loan Party (as such term will be defined therein) party thereto, and CTC, as lender, and which will be effective only upon Plan implementation;

"CTC Claim" means the Claim in the amount of \$369,559,237.47, plus accrued but unpaid interest (if any) and all other amounts (including fees, costs and expenses), owing by Coalspur to CTC pursuant to (i) a Promissory Note dated March 31, 2019 issued by Coalspur in favour of VER, a Delaware limited liability company (formerly known as Cutlass Collieries LLC), as assigned by VER to CTC pursuant to an Assignment of Note dated March 31, 2019, as amended and modified by the Note Modification Agreement and Allonge effective as of July 5, 2019, as further amended and modified by the Note Modification Agreement and Allonge effective as of September 30, 2019, and as further amended and modified by the Note Modification Agreement and Allonge effective as of May 1, 2020 in the principal face amount of \$195,425,129.14 USD; and (ii) a Secured Promissory Note issued by Coalspur in favour of CTC dated June 19, 2019, as amended and restated by the Amended and Restated Secured Promissory Note dated August 16, 2019, as further amended and restated by the First Amended and Restated Secured Promissory Note dated October 16, 2019, and as amended and modified by the Note Modification Agreement and Allonge entered into as of May 1, 2020 in the principal face amount of \$106,582,294.39 USD;

"D&O Claim" means a Claim against a current or former Director or Officer of Coalspur;

"D&O Indemnity Claim" means any existing or future right of any Director or Officer against Coalspur which arose or arises as a result of any Person filing a Proof of Claim in respect of such Director or Officer for which such Director or Officer is entitled to be indemnified by Coalspur;

"Definitive Documents" has the meaning attributed to it in the Initial Order;

"Director" means any Person who is or was, or may be deemed to be or have been, whether by statute, operation of law or otherwise, a director or *de facto* director of Coalspur;

"**Disallowed Claim**" means a Claim (or any portion thereof) which has been finally disallowed in accordance with the Claims Process Order or any other Order;

"**Disclaimer Deadline**" means 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the day which is 21 days prior to the Creditors' Meeting for the General Unsecured Creditor Class or if such day is not a Business Day then the immediately preceding Business Day;

"**Disputed Claim**" means that portion of a Claim in respect of which a Creditor has delivered a Notice of Dispute pursuant to the Claims Process Order which has not been allowed or accepted for voting and/or distribution purposes or which has not been barred, determined, or finally disallowed pursuant to the Claims Process Order. For greater certainty, once a Disputed Claim is finally determined, it shall become an Accepted Claim or Disallowed Claim;

"Disputed Secured Claim" has the meaning given to it in Section 3.4(b) of this Plan;

"Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim" has the meaning given to it in Section 3.5 of this Plan;

"**Distribution Election**" means an election to receive the Convenience Class Distribution Election, the 75% Distribution Election, or the Installment Distribution Election;

"**Distribution Election Deadline**" means 5:00 p.m. on the date that is two Business Days before the Creditors' Meeting;

"**Distribution Election Notice**" means the notice that is substantially in the form attached to this Plan at Schedule "C";

"Effective Date" means the day on which the Monitor delivers the Monitor's Certificate to Coalspur pursuant to Section 8.3 of this Plan;

"Effective Time" means 12:01 a.m. (Calgary time) on the Effective Date or such other time as the CCAA Court may order;

"Equity Claim" has the meaning given to it in Section 2(1) of the CCAA;

"Filing Date" means April 26, 2021;

"**First Anniversary Condition**" means that the value of the gC NEWC Index for coal as published by globalCOAL on each of the 52 consecutive Fridays immediately preceding December 31, 2022 averages greater than USD \$105.00/metric tonne;

"First Anniversary Distribution Date" means December 31, 2022, and if such date is a Sunday or statutory holiday, the next business day;

"First Anniversary Payment" means the payment of 25% of the amount of the Accepted Claim payable by Coalspur on or within two weeks of the First Anniversary Distribution Date to a General Unsecured Creditor who has made an Installment Distribution Election subject to satisfaction of the First Anniversary Condition;

"Garage Keepers' Lien Act" means the *Garage Keepers' Lien Act*, RSA 2000, c. G-2, as amended;

"Garage Keepers' Lien Claim" means any Claim that arises under or is subject to the *Garage Keepers' Lien Act*, that has or may have the benefit of a lien on any of the property or assets of Coalspur immediately prior to the Effective Time;

"gC NEWC Index" means the index published weekly on Fridays by globalCOAL at www.globalcoal.com;

"General Unsecured Creditor" means the holder of a General Unsecured Creditor Claim;

"General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund" means the amount of approximately \$21,196,000 being the total value of the Convenience Class Claims plus 75% of the General Unsecured Creditor Claims that are not Convenience Class Claims;

"General Unsecured Creditor Claim" means all Affected Claims, other than Secured Claims, Crown Priority Claims and Equity Claims;

"General Unsecured Creditor Class" means the class comprised of General Unsecured Creditors;

"Initial Distribution Date" means a date not more than five (5) Business Days after the Effective Date or such other date specified in the Sanction Order;

"Initial Distribution Record Date" means the date that is five (5) Business Days prior to the Initial Distribution Date;

"Initial Installment Payment" means the payment of 50% of the amount of the Accepted Claim payable by Coalspur in cash on the Initial Distribution Date to a General Unsecured Creditor who has made an Installment Distribution Election;

"**Initial Order**" means the Order granted by the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings on April 26, 2021, as such Order may be amended, restated, varied or extended from time to time by subsequent Orders, including by the Amended and Restated Initial Order;

"Installment Distribution Election" means an election made by a General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim greater than \$15,000 by delivery of a duly completed and executed Distribution Election Notice to the Monitor by no later than the Distribution Election Deadline electing to receive the Installment Distribution Election Amount in full satisfaction of its Accepted Claim;

"Installment Distribution Election Amount" means, in respect of any Accepted Claim of a General Unsecured Creditor for which a valid Distribution Election has been made or has been deemed to have been made in accordance with this Plan:

- (a) the Initial Installment Payment, which shall be payable in cash by Coalspur on the Initial Distribution Date;
- (b) the First Anniversary Payment, which shall be payable by Coalspur on the First Anniversary Distribution Date only if the First Anniversary Condition has been satisfied; and
- (c) the Second Anniversary Payment, which shall be payable by Coalspur on the Second Anniversary Distribution Date only if the Second Anniversary Condition has been satisfied;

"Interim Lender" means CTC;

"Interim Lender's Charge" means the Interim Lender's Charge granted in favour of CTC pursuant to the Initial Order, as modified by the Approval of Settlement and Increase in Interim Facility Order in the amount of the Interim Lender's Claims;

"Interim Lender's Claims" means all debts, liabilities and obligations (including, without limitation accrued and outstanding fees, costs and interest) owing by Coalspur to CTC under the Interim Lender Loan Documents;

"Interim Lender Loan Documents" means the CCAA interim financing term sheet between Coalspur and the Interim Lender dated April 22, 2021, providing for interim financing for Coalspur in an aggregate principal committed amount of USD \$56,000,000 in connection with the CCAA Proceedings, and the Definitive Documents related thereto, as approved pursuant to the Initial Order, as modified by the Approval of Settlement and Increase in Interim Facility Order;

"ITA" means the Income Tax Act (Canada), R.S.C. 1985, c.1 (5th Supp.), as amended;

"Komatsu" means the Komatsu International (Canada) Inc., dba Komatsu Financial;

"Komatsu Claim" means the Claim in the amount of \$93,115,896.95 owing by Coalspur to Komatsu pursuant to a Master Lease Agreement between Komatsu and Coalspur dated February 15, 2018, as amended by an Extension Agreement dated March 30, 2021, and pursuant to which Komatsu has filed registrations under the Alberta Personal Property Security Registry;
"Lien" means any mortgage, charge, pledge, assignment by way of security, lien, hypothec, security interest, deemed trust or other encumbrance granted or arising pursuant to a written agreement or statute or otherwise created by law;

"Monitor" means FTI Consulting Canada Inc., solely in its capacity as Court-appointed monitor of Coalspur in the CCAA Proceedings, and not in its corporate or personal capacity;

"Monitor's Certificate" has the meaning given to it in Section 8.3 of this Plan;

"**Monitor's Website**" means the website of the Monitor, <u>http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/coalspur/</u>, upon which the various materials arising in connection with the CCAA Proceedings are posted from time to time;

"**Municipal Property Tax Claim**" means all property taxes owing by Coalspur to a municipality pursuant to the *Municipal Government Act* (Alberta), including an Unsecured Municipal Property Tax Claim;

"Notice of Dispute" has the meaning given to it in the Claims Process Order;

"Officer" means any Person who is or was, or may be deemed to be or have been, whether by statute, operation of law or otherwise, an officer or *de facto* officer of Coalspur;

"Order" means any order of the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings;

"Osler" means Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP, counsel to Coalspur;

"**Person**" shall be broadly interpreted and includes an individual, partnership, firm, joint venture, venture capital fund, limited liability company, unlimited liability company, association, trust, entity, corporation, unincorporated association or organization, syndicate, committee, court appointed representative, the government of a country or any political subdivision thereof, or any agency, board, tribunal, commission, bureau, instrumentality or department of such government or political subdivision, or any other entity, howsoever designated or constituted, including any Taxing Authority, and the trustees, executors, administrators, or other legal representatives of an individual, and for greater certainty includes any Authorized Authority;

"**Plan**" means this Plan of Compromise and Arrangement dated November 29, 2021, as it may be further amended, restated, supplemented or replaced in accordance with the terms hereof;

"**Plan Implementation Fund**" means an amount equal to the aggregate amount of funds to be delivered by Coalspur to the Monitor pursuant to Section 4.1 of this Plan, to be held in a segregated account and distributed by the Monitor in accordance with this Plan;

"Plan Outside Date" means January 31, 2022;

"**Post-Filing Ordinary Course Payables**" means post-Filing Date payables that were incurred by Coalspur (a) after the Filing Date and before the Effective Date; (b) in the ordinary course of

business; and (c) in compliance with the Initial Order and other Orders issued in connection with the CCAA Proceedings;

"**Post-Filing Ordinary Course Payables Claims**" means claims incurred as a result of Post-Filing Ordinary Course Payables;

"Pre-Filing Claims" has the meaning given to it in the Claims Process Order;

"**Proof of Assignment**" means a notice of transfer of the whole of a Claim executed by a Creditor and the transferee, together with satisfactory evidence of such transfer as may be reasonably required by the Monitor;

"**Proof of Claim**" means a proof of claim, in substantially the form(s) attached to the Claims Process Order, as submitted in accordance with the Claims Process Order;

"**RBC Claim**" means the Claim filed by Royal Bank of Canada in the CCAA Proceedings in the secured amount of \$1,556,780, which is secured against two letters of credit totaling \$1,356,780 and a \$200,000 cash collateral June 16, 2021 Order of the CCAA Court;

"Regulatory Obligations" has the meaning given to it in the Claims Process Order;

"Released Claims" has the meaning given to it in Section 10.4 of this Plan;

"Released Party" has the meaning given to it in Section 10.4 of this Plan;

"**Required Majority**" means the affirmative vote of a majority in number of all voting (in person or by proxy) Creditors holding Accepted Claims and representing not less than 66²/₃% in value of the Accepted Claims voting (in person or by proxy) at such Creditors' Meeting;

"Restructuring Transactions" has the meaning given to it in Section 6.1 of this Plan;

"Sanction Order" means an Order, in form and substance acceptable to Coalspur and the Monitor, among other things, sanctioning this Plan and giving directions regarding its implementation, which shall include the provisions set out in Section 8.1 of this Plan unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Coalspur and the Monitor;

"Second Anniversary Condition" means that the value of the gC NEWC Index for coal as published by globalCOAL on each of the 52 consecutive Fridays starting with the Friday immediately preceding the First Anniversary Distribution Date averages greater than USD \$105.00/metric tonne;

"Second Anniversary Distribution Date" means December 31, 2023, and if such date is a Sunday or statutory holiday, the next business day;

"Second Anniversary Payment" means the payment of 25% of the amount of the Accepted Claim payable by Coalspur on or within two weeks of the Second Anniversary Distribution Date to a General Unsecured Creditor who has made an Installment Distribution Election subject to satisfaction of the Second Anniversary Condition;

"Secured Claim" means a Claim which asserts or claims a Lien over the assets or property of Coalspur, but expressly excluding Unaffected Claims which would otherwise be Secured Claims;

"Stay Extension and Critical Supplier Charge Order" means the Order granted by the CCAA Court in the CCAA Proceedings dated July 9, 2021, as such Order may be amended, restated or varied from time to time by subsequent Order(s);

"Subsequent Claim" has the meaning given to it in the Claims Process Order;

"Tanager" means Consolidated Tanager Limited;

"Tanager Claim" means amounts owing by Coalspur to Tanager pursuant to the terms of an Amended and Restated Transfer of Leases Agreement, dated as of February 19, 2016, as amended pursuant to a First Amendment to Amended and Restated Transfer of Leases Agreement, effective as of November 9, 2019, a Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Transfer of Leases Agreement, effective as of December 15, 2020, and a Third Amendment to Amended and Restated Transfer of Leases Agreement, effective as of April 6, 2021;

"Tax" or "Taxes" means any and all taxes including all income, sales, use, goods and services, harmonized sales, value added, capital, capital gains, alternative, net worth, transfer, profits, withholding, payroll, employer health, excise, franchise, real property and personal property taxes, and any other taxes, customs duties, fees, levies, imposts and other assessments or similar charges in the nature of a tax including Canada Pension Plan and provincial pension plan contributions, employment insurance and unemployment insurance payments and workers' compensation premiums, together with any instalments with respect thereto, and any interest, penalties, fines, fees, other charges and additions with respect thereto;

"**Taxing Authorities**" means Her Majesty the Queen, Her Majesty the Queen in right of Canada, Her Majesty the Queen in right of any province or territory of Canada, the Canada Revenue Agency, any similar revenue or taxing authority of each and every province or territory of Canada or municipality therein and any political subdivision thereof, and any Canadian or foreign governmental authority exercising taxing powers in administering and/or collecting Taxes;

"Unaffected Claim" has the meaning given to it in Section 3.3 of this Plan;

"Unaffected Creditor" means a holder of an Unaffected Claim;

"Unsecured Municipal Property Tax Claim" means the portion of an unpaid Municipal Property Tax Claim accrued or allocable to the period prior to the Filing Date which constitutes linear property taxes pursuant to the *Municipal Government Act* (Alberta) or which is otherwise not secured by a Lien applicable to outstanding municipal taxes;

"VEH" means Vista Energy Holdings LLC;

"VER" means Vista Energy Resources LLC; and

"Voting Claim" means the amount of an Affected Claim for which a Proof of Claim is filed, which, as at the Creditors' Meeting Record Date, (i) is an Accepted Claim or (ii) has been accepted or deemed to be accepted solely for voting purposes pursuant to the Claims Process Order, the Creditors' Meeting Order or any other Order.

1.2 Article and Section Reference

The terms "**this Plan**", "**hereof**", "**hereunder**", "**herein**", and similar expressions refer to this Plan, and not to any particular article, section, subsection, paragraph or clause of this Plan and include any variations, amendments, modifications or supplements hereto. In this Plan, a reference to an article, section, subsection, clause or paragraph shall, unless otherwise stated, refer to an article, section, subsection, paragraph or clause of this Plan.

1.3 Extended Meanings

In this Plan, where the context so requires, any word importing the singular number shall include the plural and vice versa, and any word or words importing gender shall include all genders.

1.4 Interpretation Not Affected by Headings

The division of this Plan into articles, sections, subsections, paragraphs and clauses and the insertion of a table of contents and headings are for convenience of reference and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Plan.

1.5 Inclusive Meaning

As used in this Plan, the words "include", "includes", "including" or similar words of inclusion means, in any case, those words as modified by the words "without limitation" and "including without limitation"; so that references to included matters shall be regarded as illustrative rather than exhaustive.

1.6 Currency

Unless otherwise stated herein, all references to currency in this Plan are to lawful money of Canada. For the purposes of voting or distribution, a Claim shall be denominated in Canadian Dollars and all cash distributions under this Plan shall be paid in Canadian Dollars. Any Claim in a currency other than Canadian Dollars will be deemed to have been converted to Canadian Dollars at the noon spot rate of exchange quoted by the Bank of Canada for exchanging such currency to Canadian Dollars as at the Filing Date, which rate for greater certainty for the conversion of United States Dollars to Canadian Dollars was US 1 = CDN 1.2412.

1.7 Statutory References

Any reference in this Plan to a statute includes all regulations made thereunder, all amendments to such statute or regulations in force from time to time to the date of this Plan and any statute or regulation that supplements or supersedes such statute or regulation to the date of this Plan.

1.8 Successors and Assigns

The rights, benefits and obligations of any Person named or referenced in this Plan shall be binding on and shall inure to the benefit of any heir, administrator, executor, legal personal representative, successor or assign, as the case may be, or a trustee, receiver, interim receiver, receiver and manager, liquidator or other Person acting on behalf of such Person, as permitted hereunder.

1.9 Governing Law

This Plan shall be governed by and construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Province of Alberta and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein, without regard to any conflict of law provision that would require the application of the law of any other jurisdiction. Any dispute or issue in connection with, or related to the interpretation, application or effect of this Plan and all proceedings taken in connection with this Plan and its revisions shall be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the CCAA Court.

1.10 Severability of Plan Provisions

If any provision of this Plan is or becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable on or following the Effective Date in any jurisdiction, the illegality, invalidity or unenforceability of that provision will not affect the legality, validity or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Plan, or the legality, validity or enforceability of that provision in any other jurisdiction.

1.11 Timing Generally

Unless otherwise specified, all references to time herein, and in any document issued pursuant hereto, shall mean local time in Calgary, Alberta, Canada and any reference to an event occurring on a Business Day shall mean prior to 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on such Business Day.

1.12 Time of Payments and Other Actions

Unless otherwise specified, time periods within or following which any payment is to be made or act is to be done shall be calculated by excluding the day on which the period commences and including the day on which the period ends and by extending the period to the next succeeding Business Day if the last day of the period is not a Business Day. Wherever any payment to be made or action to be taken under this Plan is required to be made or to be taken on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be made or action taken on the next succeeding Business Day.

1.13 Schedules

The following are the Schedules to this Plan, which are incorporated by reference into this Plan and form an integral part hereof:

Schedule "A"	-	Restructuring Transactions
Schedule "B"	-	Form of Monitor's Certificate
Schedule "C"	-	Form of Distribution Election Notice

Schedule "D" - Accepted Secured Claims

ARTICLE 2 PURPOSE AND EFFECT OF PLAN

2.1 Purpose

The purpose of this Plan is:

- (a) to implement a recapitalization of Coalspur;
- (b) to effect a compromise and arrangement of all Affected Claims; and
- (c) to effect a release and discharge of all Affected Claims and Released Claims;

in order to enable the business of Coalspur to continue as a going concern, in the expectation that a greater benefit will be derived from the continued operation of its business than would result from the forced liquidation of Coalspur's assets.

2.2 Persons Affected

The Plan provides for a compromise of all Affected Claims and the recapitalization of Coalspur. This Plan will become effective at the Effective Time and shall be binding upon and enure to the benefit of Coalspur and all Persons named or referred to in, or subject to, this Plan and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal representatives, successors and assigns in accordance with its terms.

2.3 Persons Not Affected

Except as expressly provided in this Plan, the Plan does not affect the Unaffected Creditors with respect to and to the extent of their Unaffected Claims.

ARTICLE 3 CLASSIFICATION OF CREDITORS AND CLAIMS AND OTHER ACTIONS ON EFFECTIVE DATE

3.1 Claims Procedure

The procedure for determining the validity and quantum of the Affected Claims and for resolving Disputed Claims for voting and distribution purposes under this Plan shall be governed by the Claims Process Order, the Creditors' Meeting Order, the CCAA and this Plan.

3.2 Classification of Creditors

For the purposes of considering and voting on this Plan and receiving a distribution hereunder, the Affected Creditors are grouped into one class, being the General Unsecured Creditor Class.

3.3 Claims Unaffected by the Plan

This Plan does not compromise, release, discharge or otherwise affect the following (collectively, "**Unaffected Claims**"):

- (a) The Claims secured by the CCAA Charges;
- (b) The CTC Claim;
- (c) The Komatsu Claim;
- (d) The Caterpillar Claim;
- (e) The Tanager Claim;
- (f) The RBC Claim;
- (g) Claims in respect of Regulatory Obligations;
- (h) Post-Filing Ordinary Course Payables Claims which shall be paid in the ordinary course in accordance with usual practice;
- (i) Municipal Property Tax Claims remaining unpaid as of the Effective Date (except to the extent any such Claims constitute an Unsecured Municipal Property Tax Claim) which shall be paid by Coalspur;
- (j) Claims which have been filed and preserved in accordance with the Claims Process Order against Directors that cannot be compromised due to the provisions of Section 5.1(2) of the CCAA; and
- (k) Claims which have been filed and preserved in accordance with the Claims Process Order that cannot be compromised due to the provisions of Section 19(2) of the CCAA, except any Claims to which Section 10.11 of this Plan applies which shall be Affected Claims for the purposes of this Plan.

Persons with Unaffected Claims shall not be entitled to vote at any Creditors' Meeting or receive any distributions under this Plan in respect of the portion of their claim which is an Unaffected Claim. Nothing in this Plan shall affect Coalspur's or the Directors' rights to defences, both legal and equitable, with respect to any Unaffected Claim including any rights with respect to legal and equitable defences or entitlements to set-offs or recoupments against such Unaffected Claims.

3.4 Secured Claims

(a) On or as soon as practicable following the Effective Date, the Monitor, on behalf of Coalspur, shall pay each Accepted Secured Claim from the Plan Implementation Fund in an amount equal to the Accepted Secured Claim.

- In the event that a Secured Claim remains in dispute (with respect to either or both (b) the quantum or its priority secured status) and such dispute is not finally resolved as of the Initial Distribution Record Date pursuant to the Claims Process Order or otherwise (a "Disputed Secured Claim", which shall include, without limitation, the Disputed Secured Claims of Stillwater Supply Corp., Whirlybyrds Inc, and Construction eLink, Inc. if such claims have not been resolved by the Initial Distribution Record Date), Coalspur and the Person holding the Disputed Secured Claim shall proceed to finally determine whether the Disputed Secured Claim is an Accepted Secured Claim (in whole or in part), a General Unsecured Creditor Claim (in whole or in part), or a Disallowed Claim in accordance with the Claims Process Order or other Order or by agreement between Coalspur and the Person holding the Disputed Secured Claim. Subject to section 7.1(a)(iv), such process to determine the status of any Disputed Secured Claims shall in no way delay or otherwise affect the implementation of the Plan. If a Disputed Secured Claim is finally determined to be an Accepted Secured Claim (in whole or in part), such Accepted Secured Claim shall not be paid out of Plan Implementation Fund, but rather Coalspur shall be required to pay such Accepted Secured Claim in an amount equal to the value of the collateral secured by the Lien of such Creditor for each such Claim, not to exceed the total amount of such Accepted Secured Claim. If a Disputed Secured Claim is finally determined to be a General Unsecured Creditor Claim (in whole or in part), such General Unsecured Creditor Claim shall constitute a General Unsecured Creditor Claim for the purposes of this Plan, shall be deemed to have made the 75% Distribution Election hereunder, and shall be paid the amount to which it would have been entitled under this Plan by Coalspur rather than by the Monitor out of the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund. Any portion of a Disputed Secured Claim that is determined to be a Disallowed Claim shall be a Disallowed Claim for the purpose of the Plan.
- (c) As of the Effective Date, any security underlying any Secured Claim or any Accepted Secured Claim, whether arising pursuant to agreement or statute, registered or unregistered, perfected or unperfected, shall be irrevocably fully and finally discharged as against Coalspur and all of Coalspur's business, assets and undertaking, however in no case shall the security underlying any Disputed Secured Claim be discharged until such Disputed Secured Claim is finally determined to be an Accepted Secured Claim (in whole or in part), a General Unsecured Creditor Claim (in whole or in part), or a Disallowed Claim.
- (d) For greater certainty, for the purposes of this Plan, a Municipal Property Tax Claim shall not constitute a Secured Claim and instead such Municipal Property Tax Claims (except to the extent an Unsecured Municipal Property Tax Claim) shall be paid by Coalspur in accordance with usual practice. All Unsecured Municipal Property Tax Claims shall be deemed to be and treated as General Unsecured Creditor Claims under this Plan.

3.5 Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claims

In the event that a General Unsecured Creditor Claim remains in dispute and such dispute is not finally resolved as of the Initial Distribution Record Date pursuant to the Claims Process Order or otherwise (a "Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim" which shall include, without limitation, the Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim of Stillwater Supply Corp. and Whirlybyrds Inc.), Coalspur and the Person holding the General Unsecured Creditor Claim shall proceed to finally determine whether the Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim is an Accepted Claim (in whole or in part) or a Disallowed Claim in accordance with the Claims Process Order or other Order or by agreement between Coalspur and the Person holding such General Unsecured Creditor Claim. Subject to section 7.1(a)(iv), such process to determine the status of such Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim shall in no way delay or otherwise affect the implementation of the Plan. If a Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim is finally determined to be an Accepted Claim (in whole or in part), the holder of such Accepted Claim shall be deemed to have made the 75% Distribution Election hereunder, and shall be paid the amount to which it is entitled under this Plan by Coalspur rather than by the Monitor out of the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund. Any portion of a Disputed Secured Claim that is determined to be a Disallowed Claim shall be a Disallowed Claim for the purpose of the Plan

3.6 Crown Priority Claims

On or as soon as practicable following the Effective Date, the Monitor shall pay in full, on behalf of Coalspur, all Crown Priority Claims, if any, that were outstanding at the Filing Date or related to the period ending on the Filing Date, to the Crown, from the Plan Implementation Fund.

3.7 Claims Secured by CCAA Charges

(a) Administration Charge

On the Effective Date, all outstanding obligations, liabilities, fees and disbursements secured by the Administration Charge which are evidenced by invoices as at the Effective Date shall be fully paid by the Monitor, on behalf of Coalspur, from the Plan Implementation Fund. The fees and disbursements of legal counsel to Coalspur, the Monitor, legal counsel to the Monitor, legal counsel to CTC or other Persons from time to time retained by Coalspur or, the Monitor or CTC and any other costs and expenses incurred by Coalspur or, the Monitor or CTC in connection with the implementation of this Plan, the resolution of Disputed Claims, and the termination of the CCAA Proceedings following the Effective Date shall continue to be secured by the Administration Charge until discharged by further Order of the CCAA Court on subsequent application and shall be paid by Coalspur in the normal course.

(b) Interim Lender's Charge

On the Effective Date, all outstanding obligations, liabilities, fees and disbursements secured by the Interim Lender's Charge which are evidenced by invoices as at the Effective Date shall be fully paid by the Monitor, on behalf of Coalspur, from the Plan Implementation Fund. Effective upon the Effective Date, the Interim Lender's Charge shall be and be deemed to be fully and finally satisfied and discharged from and against any and all assets of Coalspur and the Plan Implementation Fund.

(c) Critical Supplier Charge

On the Effective Date, all outstanding obligations, liabilities, fees and disbursements secured by the Critical Supplier Charge which are evidenced by invoices as at the Effective Date shall be fully paid by the Monitor, on behalf of Coalspur, from the Plan Implementation Fund. Effective upon the Effective Date, the Critical Supplier Charge shall be and be deemed to be fully and finally satisfied and discharged from and against any and all assets of Coalspur and the Plan Implementation Fund.

ARTICLE 4 ESTABLISHMENT OF THE PLAN IMPLEMENTATION FUND

4.1 Plan Implementation Fund

On or prior to the Effective Date, Coalspur shall deliver, or direct to be delivered, to the Monitor from Coalspur's Cash on Hand the aggregate amount necessary, as determined by the Monitor in consultation with Coalspur, which amount shall be held by the Monitor in a segregated account of the Monitor and shall constitute the Plan Implementation Fund, and shall be used to pay or satisfy:

- (a) the amount required to satisfy the CCAA Charges as of the Effective Date in accordance with Section 3.7 of this Plan;
- (b) the amount required to satisfy the payment of the Secured Claims which are Accepted Secured Claims as of the Effective Date in accordance with Section 3.4 of this Plan;
- (c) the amount required to satisfy the payment in full of the Crown Priority Claims in accordance with Section 3.6 of this Plan; and
- (d) the amount required to establish the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund.

In the event that excess funds remain in Plan Implementation Fund after the payment of all amounts required under this Plan, the Monitor shall return such excess funds to Coalspur.

ARTICLE 5 VOTING AND TREATMENT OF CREDITORS

5.1 Voting by Creditors in the General Unsecured Creditor Class

Pursuant to and in accordance with the Creditors' Meeting Order, each of the following Creditors shall be entitled to vote on this Plan at the Creditors' Meeting for the General Unsecured Creditor Class as follows:

- (a) Convenience Class Creditors shall each be deemed to vote in favour of the Plan in the amount of such Creditor's Accepted Claim; and
- (b) General Unsecured Creditors with Voting Claims shall be entitled to one (1) vote in the amount equal to such Creditor's Voting Claim.

5.2 Treatment of General Unsecured Creditor Claims

- (a) General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims on the Initial Distribution Record Date equal to or less than \$15,000 shall be deemed to have made a Convenience Class Distribution Election and to have elected to and shall receive the Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount in respect of their Accepted Claim in accordance with the Plan;
- (b) General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims greater than \$15,000 shall receive:
 - the Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount in respect of their Accepted Claim, in accordance with the Plan, if a Convenience Class Distribution Election is made prior to the Distribution Election Deadline, paid in cash; or
 - (ii) the 75% Distribution Election Amount in respect of their Accepted Claim, in accordance with the Plan, paid in cash, if a 75% Distribution Election is made prior to the Distribution Election Deadline; or
 - (iii) the Installment Distribution Election Amount in respect of their Accepted Claim, in accordance with the Plan, if an Installment Distribution Election is made prior to the Distribution Election Deadline.
- (c) If a General Unsecured Creditor with an Accepted Claim, who is not a Convenience Class Creditor, does not deliver a Distribution Election Notice prior to the Distribution Election Deadline, such General Unsecured Creditor shall be deemed to have made a 75% Distribution Election.

5.3 Voting – Transferred Claims

Any General Unsecured Creditor may transfer the whole but not a portion of its Claim prior to the Creditors' Meeting of the General Unsecured Creditors in accordance with the Claims Process Order and the Creditors' Meeting Order, as applicable, provided that the Monitor shall not be obligated to deal with the transferee of such Claim as a General Unsecured Creditor in respect thereof, including allowing such transferee to vote at the Creditors' Meeting for General Unsecured Creditors, unless a Proof of Assignment has been received by the Monitor prior to 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the day that is at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the date of the Creditors' Meeting for General Unsecured Creditors and such transfer has been acknowledged in writing by the Monitor. Thereafter such transferee shall, for all purposes in accordance with the Claims Process Order, the Creditors' Meeting Order, the CCAA and this Plan, constitute a General Unsecured Creditor and shall be bound by any notices given or steps taken in respect of such Claim in accordance with the Creditors' Meeting Order and any further Orders.

If a General Unsecured Creditor transfers the whole of its Claim to more than one Person or part of such Claim to another Person after the Filing Date, such transfer shall not create a separate Voting Claim and such Claim shall continue to constitute and be dealt with for the purposes hereof as a single Voting Claim. Notwithstanding such transfer, the Monitor shall not be bound to recognize or acknowledge any such transfer and shall be entitled to give notices to and otherwise deal with such Claim only as a whole and only to and with the Person last holding such Claim in whole as the General Unsecured Creditor in respect of such Claim, provided such General Unsecured Creditor may, by notice in writing to the Monitor in accordance with and subject to the Creditors' Meeting Order and given prior to 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on the day that is at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the date of the Creditors' Meeting for General Unsecured Creditors, direct the subsequent dealings in respect of such Claim, but only as a whole, shall be with a specified Person and in such event, such transferee of the Claim and the whole of such Claim shall be bound by any notices given or steps taken in respect of such Claim in accordance with the Creditors' Meeting Order and any further Orders.

5.4 Voting

Except as otherwise set out in this Plan or in the Creditors' Meeting Order, each Creditor holding a Voting Claim or its designated proxyholder shall be entitled to attend the Creditors' Meeting. The Monitor shall keep a separate record of votes cast by Creditors holding Disputed Claims and shall report to the CCAA Court with respect thereto at the CCAA Court hearing seeking the Sanction Order. The votes cast in respect of any Disputed Claims shall not be counted for any purpose unless, until and only to the extent that such Disputed Claim is finally determined to be an Accepted Claim. Coalspur and the Monitor shall have the right to seek the assistance of the CCAA Court in valuing any Disputed Claim in accordance with the Claims Process Order, the Creditors' Meeting Order, the CCAA and this Plan, if required, to ascertain the result of any vote on this Plan.

5.5 Holders of Equity Claims

Holders of Equity Claims shall not be entitled to attend or vote in respect of their Equity Claims at any Creditors' Meeting and shall not receive any distribution under this Plan on account of their

Equity Claims. All Equity Claims (other than those held by CTC and VEH) and D&O Indemnity Claims that are based on Equity Claims shall be fully, finally and irrevocably and forever compromised, released, discharged, cancelled, extinguished and barred on the Effective Date.

5.6 Other Non-Voting Persons

Persons with claims secured by the CCAA Charges, Secured Claims, Crown Priority Claims, or Post-Filing Ordinary Course Payables Claims shall not be entitled to vote at any Creditors' Meeting in respect of the portion of their claim which is a claim secured by the CCAA Charges, a Secured Claim, a Crown Priority Claim or a Subsequent Claim. For certainty, CTC shall have the right to attend any Creditors' Meeting, but shall not be entitled to vote at any such Creditors' Meeting under the terms of this Plan.

ARTICLE 6 IMPLEMENTATION OF THE RESTRUCTURING TRANSACTIONS

6.1 **Restructuring Transactions**

Coalspur and the Monitor, each as applicable, will take the steps set forth in <u>Schedule "A"</u> hereto (collectively, the "**Restructuring Transactions**"), which shall be consummated and become effective in the order set out therein, and will take any actions as may be necessary to effect a restructuring of Coalspur's business or overall organizational structure to reflect and implement the recapitalization of Coalspur, the Restructuring Transactions and the provisions of this Plan.

The adoption, execution, delivery, implementation and consummation of all matters contemplated under this Plan involving corporate action of Coalspur will occur and be effective by the Effective Time, and will be authorized and approved under this Plan and by the CCAA Court, where appropriate, as part of the Sanction Order, in all respects and for all purposes without any requirement of further action by shareholders, Directors or Officers of Coalspur. All necessary approvals to take actions shall be deemed to have been obtained from the applicable Directors or shareholders of Coalspur, as applicable, including the deemed passing by any class of shareholders of any resolution or special resolution and no shareholders' agreement or agreement between a shareholder and another Person limiting in any way the right to vote shares held by such shareholder or shareholders with respect to any of the steps contemplated by this Plan shall be deemed to be effective and any such agreement shall have no force and effect.

6.2 Effectuating Documents

Any current Director or Officer shall be authorized to execute, deliver, file, or record such contracts, instruments, releases, indentures and other agreements or documents, and take such other actions, as may be necessary or appropriate, on behalf of Coalspur, to effectuate and further evidence the terms and conditions of this Plan.

ARTICLE 7 PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS

7.1 Distributions to the General Unsecured Creditor Class

- (a) Initial Distribution Date Distributions:
 - General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims as of the Initial Distribution Date, other than those General Unsecured Creditors who have made the Installment Distribution Election, shall receive distributions from the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund in accordance with Section 5.2 of this Plan.
 - (ii) General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims as of the Initial Distribution Date who have made the Installment Distribution Election, shall receive a distribution from the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund in the amount of the Initial Installment Payment in accordance with Section 5.2 of this Plan.
 - (iii) All cash distributions to be made under this Plan on the Initial Distribution Date to a Creditor shall be made by the Monitor on behalf of Coalspur by cheque or by wire transfer and (i) in the case of a cheque, will be sent, via regular mail, to such Creditor to the address specified in the Proof of Claim filed by such Creditor or such other address as the Creditor may from time to time notify the Monitor in writing in accordance with Section 11.10 of this Plan or (ii) in the case of a wire transfer, shall be sent to an account specified by the Creditor to the Monitor in writing to the satisfaction of the Monitor.
 - (iv) The Monitor may, but shall not be obligated to, make any distribution to the General Unsecured Creditors before all Disputed Claims have been finally resolved for distribution purposes in accordance with the Claims Process Order or further Order.
- (b) First Anniversary Distribution Date Distributions
 - (i) General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims, who have made the Installment Distribution Election, shall, if the First Anniversary Condition is met, receive a cash distribution directly from Coalspur (and not from the Monitor or the Plan Implementation Fund) in the amount of the First Anniversary Payment on the First Anniversary Distribution Date;
 - Subject to Section 7.1(d), if the First Anniversary Condition is not satisfied, Coalspur shall have no obligation whatsoever in relation to the First Anniversary Payment;

- (iii) All cash distributions to be made under this Plan on the First Anniversary Distribution Date to a Creditor shall be made directly by Coalspur by cheque or by wire transfer and (i) in the case of a cheque, will be sent, via regular mail, to such Creditor to the address specified in the Proof of Claim filed by such Creditor or such other address as the Creditor may from time to time notify Coalspur in writing in accordance with Section 11.10 of this Plan or (ii) in the case of a wire transfer, shall be sent to an account specified by the Creditor to Coalspur in writing to the satisfaction of Coalspur.
- (c) Second Anniversary Distribution Date Distributions
 - (i) General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims, who have made the Installment Distribution Election, shall, if the Second Anniversary Condition is met, receive a cash distribution directly from Coalspur (and not from the Monitor or the Plan Implementation Fund) in the amount of the Second Anniversary Payment on the Second Anniversary Distribution Date;
 - (ii) Subject to Section 7.1(d), if the Second Anniversary Condition is not satisfied, Coalspur shall have no obligation whatsoever in relation to the Second Anniversary Payment;
 - (iii) For clarity, where the First Anniversary Condition is not met, but the Second Anniversary Condition is met, General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims, who have made the Installment Distribution Election, shall be entitled only to the Second Anniversary Payment;
 - (iv) All cash distributions to be made under this Plan on the Second Anniversary Distribution Date to a Creditor shall be made directly by Coalspur by cheque or by wire transfer and (i) in the case of a cheque, will be sent, via regular mail, to such Creditor to the address specified in the Proof of Claim filed by such Creditor or such other address as the Creditor may from time to time notify Coalspur in writing in accordance with Section 11.10 of this Plan or (ii) in the case of a wire transfer, shall be sent to an account specified by the Creditor to Coalspur in writing to the satisfaction of Coalspur.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, in the event that all amounts outstanding under the CTC ARCA are fully repaid by Coalspur prior to the Second Anniversary Distribution Date, Coalspur shall pay to General Unsecured Creditors with Accepted Claims who have made the Installment Distribution Election the remaining 50% (or whatever percentage remains outstanding as at the date that all amounts outstanding under the CTC ARCA are fully repaid by Coalspur) of their Accepted Claims, such payment to be made within 30 days of the indefeasible payment in full of all amounts outstanding under the CTC ARCA, and which will be accepted in full and final satisfaction of any other entitlement that such General Unsecured Creditors may have under this Plan. Any such cash distribution shall be

made by Coalspur by cheque or by wire transfer and (i) in the case of a cheque, will be sent, via regular mail, to such Creditor to the address specified in the Proof of Claim filed by such Creditor or such other address as the Creditor may from time to time notify Coalspur in writing in accordance with Section 11.10 of this Plan or (ii) in the case of a wire transfer, shall be sent to an account specified by the Creditor to Coalspur in writing to the satisfaction of Coalspur.

7.2 Disputed Claims

An Affected Creditor holding a Disputed Claim shall not be entitled to receive a distribution under the Plan in respect of any portion thereof unless and until such Disputed Claim becomes an Accepted Claim.

7.3 Interest on Affected Claims

Other than as expressly provided herein, no interest, penalties or costs shall accrue or be paid on an Affected Claim from and after or in respect of the period following the Filing Date and no holder of an Affected Claim will be entitled to any interest in respect of such Affected Claim accruing on or after or in respect of the period following the Filing Date. At the Effective Time, all interest accruing on any Affected Claim after or in respect of the period following the Filing Date shall be fully, finally and irrevocably and forever compromised, released discharged, cancelled, extinguished and barred under this Plan as against Coalspur and the Released Parties and the Plan Implementation Fund.

7.4 Distributions in Respect of Transferred Claims

Coalspur and the Monitor shall not be obligated to deliver any distributions under this Plan to any transferee of the whole of an Affected Claim unless a Proof of Assignment has been delivered to the Monitor no later than the Initial Distribution Record Date.

7.5 Undeliverable and Unclaimed Distributions: Initial Distributions

- (a) Initial Distribution Date Distributions
 - (i) If any Creditor entitled to a distribution pursuant to this Plan cannot be located by the Monitor on the Initial Distribution Date, or if any Initial Distribution delivery or distribution to be made pursuant to Section 7.1(a) of this Plan is returned as undeliverable, such cash shall be set aside by the Monitor and deposited in the Monitor's segregated, interest-bearing account.
 - (ii) If such Creditor is located by the Monitor within six (6) months after the Initial Distribution Date, such cash shall be distributed to such Creditor.
 - (iii) If such Creditor cannot be located by the Monitor or if any Initial Distribution delivery or distribution to be made pursuant to Section 7.1(a) of this Plan is returned as undeliverable, or in the case of any distribution

made by cheque, the cheque remains uncashed, for a period of more than six (6) months after the Initial Distribution Date or the date of delivery or mailing of the cheque, whichever is later, the Claim of any Creditor with respect to such undelivered or unclaimed distribution shall be discharged and forever barred, notwithstanding any Applicable Law to the contrary, and any such cash allocable to the undeliverable or unclaimed distribution shall be released and returned by the Monitor to Coalspur, free and clear of any claims of such Creditor or any other Creditors and their respective successors and assigns. Nothing contained in this Plan shall require Coalspur or the Monitor to attempt to locate any holder of any undeliverable or unclaimed distributions.

- (b) First Anniversary Distribution Date Distributions
 - (i) If any Creditor entitled to a First Anniversary Payment pursuant to this Plan cannot be located by Coalspur, or if any delivery or distribution to be made pursuant to Section 7.1(b) of this Plan is returned as undeliverable, or in the case of any distribution made by cheque, the cheque remains uncashed, for a period of more than six (6) months after the First Anniversary Distribution Date or the date of delivery or mailing of the cheque, whichever is later, the Claim of any Creditor with respect to such undelivered or unclaimed distribution shall be discharged and forever barred, notwithstanding any Applicable Law to the contrary, and any such cash allocable to the undeliverable or unclaimed distribution shall be retained by Coalspur, free and clear of any claims of such Creditor or any other Creditors and their respective successors and assigns. Nothing contained in this Plan shall require Coalspur to attempt to locate any holder of any undeliverable or unclaimed distributions.
- (c) Second Anniversary Distribution Date Distributions
 - (i) If any Creditor entitled to a Second Anniversary Payment pursuant to this Plan cannot be located by Coalspur, or if any delivery or distribution to be made pursuant to Section 7.1(c) of this Plan is returned as undeliverable, or in the case of any distribution made by cheque, the cheque remains uncashed, for a period of more than six (6) months after the Second Anniversary Distribution Date or the date of delivery or mailing of the cheque, whichever is later, the Claim of any Creditor with respect to such undelivered or unclaimed distribution shall be discharged and forever barred, notwithstanding any Applicable Law to the contrary, and any such cash allocable to the undeliverable or unclaimed distribution shall be retained by Coalspur, free and clear of any claims of such Creditor or any other Creditors and their respective successors and assigns.

(d) For clarity, nothing contained in this Plan shall require Coalspur or the Monitor, as applicable, to attempt to locate any holder of any undeliverable or unclaimed distributions.

7.6 Tax Matters

- (a) Any terms and conditions of any Affected Claims which purport to deal with the ordering of or grant of priority of payments of principal, interest, penalties or other amounts shall be deemed to be void and ineffective.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Plan, each Creditor that is to receive a distribution or payment pursuant to this Plan shall have sole and exclusive responsibility for the satisfaction and payment of any Tax obligations imposed by any Authorized Authority on account of such distribution.
- (c) The Monitor shall not be liable in any way for any failure to deduct, withhold and remit any Tax obligations from any distributions payable hereunder to a Creditor or to any Person on behalf of any Creditor.

ARTICLE 8 CONDITIONS OF PLAN IMPLEMENTATION

8.1 Sanction Order

If this Plan is approved by the Required Majority, Coalspur shall bring an application before the CCAA Court for the Sanction Order, which Sanction Order shall provide (unless otherwise agreed to by Coalspur and the Monitor), among other things, that:

- (a) (i) this Plan has been approved by the Required Majority in conformity with the CCAA; (ii) Coalspur acted in good faith and complied with the provisions of the CCAA and the Orders made in the CCAA Proceedings in all respects; (iii) the CCAA Court is satisfied that Coalspur has not done or purported to do anything that is not authorized by the CCAA; and (iv) this Plan and the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Restructuring Transactions) are fair and reasonable;
- (b) this Plan (including the compromises, arrangements, releases and the transactions contemplated herein, including the Restructuring Transactions) shall be sanctioned and approved pursuant to Section 6 of the CCAA and will be binding and effective as herein set out on Coalspur, all Creditors and all other Persons as provided for in this Plan or the Sanction Order and, at the Effective Time, will be effective and enure to the benefit of Coalspur, the Creditors and all other Persons as provided in this Plan or the Sanction Order;
- (c) authorizing and approving the steps to be taken under this Plan, including the Restructuring Transactions, on the date they are deemed to occur and be effected

by this Plan, and in the sequential order contemplated by <u>Schedule "A"</u> to this Plan on the Effective Date;

- (d) subject to the performance by Coalspur of its obligations under this Plan, and except to the extent expressly contemplated by this Plan or the Sanction Order, all Continuing Contracts that have not expired or been terminated prior to the Effective Date pursuant to their terms or by agreement will be and shall remain in full force and effect as at the Effective Date, unamended except as they may have been amended by agreement of the parties thereto subsequent to the Filing Date, and no Person who is a party to any such agreement shall, following the Effective Date, accelerate, terminate, rescind, refuse to perform or otherwise repudiate its obligations thereunder, or enforce or exercise any right (including any right of setoff, option, dilution or other remedy) or make any demand under or in respect of any such agreement, by reason of:
 - (i) any defaults or events of default arising as a result of the insolvency of Coalspur prior to the Effective Date;
 - (ii) the fact that Coalspur has sought or obtained relief under the CCAA or that this Plan has been implemented by Coalspur;
 - (iii) the effect on Coalspur of the completion of any of the transactions contemplated by this Plan, including the Restructuring Transactions;
 - (iv) any compromises or arrangements effected pursuant to this Plan; or
 - (v) any other event(s) which occurred on or prior to the Effective Date which would have entitled any Person thereto to enforce those rights and remedies, subject to any express provisions to the contrary in any agreements entered into with Coalspur after the Filing Date;
- (e) all Accepted Claims and Disallowed Claims determined in accordance with the Claims Process Order are final and binding on Coalspur and all Creditors;
- (f) upon the Effective Date, all Secured Claims and any security underlying such Secured Claims shall be irrevocably, fully and finally discharged as against Coalspur and all of Coalspur's business, assets and undertaking and, in the case of Disputed Secured Claims, to the extent such claims are determined to constitute Accepted Secured Claims after the Initial Distribution Date, Coalspur shall be responsible to pay such Accepted Secured Claims in accordance with such determination and in exchange for a discharge of any underlying security;
- (g) no meetings or votes of Persons holding Equity Claims are required in connection with this Plan;
- (h) the commencement or prosecution, whether directly, indirectly, derivatively or otherwise, of any demands, claims, actions, counterclaims, suits, judgments, or

other remedies or recoveries with respect to any Claim released, discharged or terminated pursuant to this Plan shall be permanently enjoined;

- (i) the releases effected by this Plan are approved, and declared to be binding and effective as of the Effective Date upon all Creditors, Coalspur, the Monitor and all other Persons affected by this Plan and shall enure to the benefit of all such Persons;
- (j) any Claims which have been preserved in accordance with the Claims Process Order against Directors that cannot be compromised due to the provisions of Section 5.1(2) of the CCAA will be limited in recovery to the proceeds of any Directors' insurance policies;
- (k) except for the Administration Charge which shall continue in accordance with the Amended and Restated Initial Order, all CCAA Charges established by the Initial Order or any other Order, shall be terminated, released and discharged effective on the Effective Date;
- (1) upon receipt from Coalspur, the Monitor shall hold and distribute funds from the Plan Implementation Fund in accordance with this Plan;
- (m) any claims for which a Proof of Claim has not been filed, disputed or appealed by the dates required by the Claims Process Order shall be forever barred and extinguished in accordance with the Claims Process Order;
- (n) all Liens of Affected Creditors, including all security registrations in favour of any Affected Creditor, are discharged and extinguished, and Coalspur or its counsel shall be authorized and permitted to file discharges and full terminations of all Lien filings (whether pursuant to personal property security legislation or otherwise) against Coalspur in any jurisdiction without any further action or consent required whatsoever; and
- (o) the Monitor is authorized to perform its obligations under this Plan including on and after the Effective Date.

8.2 Conditions of Plan Implementation

The implementation of this Plan shall be conditional upon the fulfillment or waiver, where applicable, of the following conditions on or before the Effective Date or the date specified therefor:

- (a) this Plan shall have been approved by the Required Majority;
- (b) the Sanction Order shall have been granted by the CCAA Court in a form acceptable to Coalspur and the Monitor, which shall be in full force and effect and not reversed, stayed, varied, modified or amended;

- (d) the Monitor shall have received from Coalspur the funds needed to establish and shall have established the Plan Implementation Fund;
- (e) no injunction or other order shall have been issued to enjoin, restrict or prohibit any of the compromises, arrangements, releases and the transactions, including the Restructuring Transactions, contemplated by this Plan, and no proceedings therefor shall have been commenced before any court or governmental or regulatory authority;
- (f) all necessary corporate action and proceedings of Coalspur shall have been taken to approve this Plan and to enable Coalspur to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under the agreements, documents and other instruments to be executed and delivered by it pursuant to this Plan; and
- (g) all agreements, resolutions, documents and other instruments, which are reasonably necessary to be executed and delivered by Coalspur, in order to implement this Plan or perform Coalspur's obligations under this Plan or the Sanction Order, shall have been executed and delivered.

If the conditions in this Section 8.2 have not been satisfied by the Plan Outside Date (or such later date as Coalspur and the Monitor agree), this Plan shall automatically terminate, in which case Coalspur shall not be under any further obligation to implement this Plan.

8.3 Monitor's Certificate

Upon satisfaction of the conditions set out in Section 8.2, Coalspur shall give written notice to the Monitor that the conditions set out in Section 8.2 have been satisfied, and the Monitor shall, as soon as possible following receipt of such written notice, deliver to Coalspur a certificate, in substantially the form as the certificate attached as <u>Schedule "B"</u> to this Plan (the "**Monitor's Certificate**"), which states that all conditions precedent set out in Section 8.2 have been satisfied, and shall specify therein the date of the delivery thereof. On or forthwith following the Effective Date, the Monitor shall file the Monitor's Certificate with the CCAA Court and shall post a copy of the same on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite.

ARTICLE 9 AMENDMENTS TO THE PLAN

9.1 Amendments to Plan Prior to Approval

Coalspur, in consultation with the Monitor, reserves the right to vary, modify, amend or supplement this Plan by way of a supplementary or amended and restated plan or plans of compromise or arrangement or both filed with the CCAA Court at any time or from time to time prior to the commencement of the Creditors' Meeting. Any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement shall be posted on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite. Creditors are advised to check the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite regularly and set their respective permissions on the CaseLines Filesite to receive e-mail notifications of any updates to the CaseLines Filesite. Creditors who wish to receive another form of notice of any variation, modification, amendment or supplement to the Plan should contact the Monitor in the manner set out in Section 11.10 of this Plan. Creditors in attendance at the Creditors' Meeting will also be advised of any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement to the Plan.

In addition, Coalspur, in consultation with the Monitor, may propose a variation or modification of, or amendment or supplement to, this Plan during the Creditors' Meeting, provided that notice of such variation, modification, amendment or supplement is given to all Creditors entitled to vote present in person or by proxy at the applicable Creditors' Meeting prior to the vote being taken at such Creditors' Meeting, in which case any such variation, modification, amendment or supplement shall, for all purposes, be deemed to be part of and incorporated into this Plan. Any variation, amendment, modification or supplement at a Creditors' Meeting will be promptly posted on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite, and filed with the CCAA Court as soon as practicable following the Creditors' Meeting.

9.2 Amendments to Plan Following Approval

After the Creditors' Meeting (and both prior to and subsequent to obtaining the Sanction Order), Coalspur, in consultation with the Monitor, may at any time and from time to time vary, amend, modify or supplement this Plan without the need for obtaining an Order or providing notice to the Creditors, if Coalspur, acting reasonably and in good faith, determines that such variation, amendment, modification or supplement would not be materially prejudicial to the interests of any of the Creditors under this Plan or is necessary in order to give effect to the substance of this Plan or the Sanction Order.

ARTICLE 10 EFFECT OF THE PLAN

10.1 Implementation

At the Effective Time, subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions contained in Section 8.2 of this Plan, this Plan shall be implemented by Coalspur and shall be binding upon all Persons in accordance with the terms of this Plan and the Sanction Order.

10.2 Effect of the Plan Generally

At the Effective Time, the payment, compromise or satisfaction of any Affected Claims under this Plan shall be binding upon all Persons, his, her or its heirs, executors, administrators, legal or personal representatives, successors and assigns, as the case may be, for all purposes and this Plan will constitute: (a) a full, final and absolute settlement of all rights of any Persons against Coalspur and the Directors and Officers in respect of the Affected Claims and Equity Claims; and (b) an absolute release and discharge of all indebtedness, liabilities and obligations of or in respect of the Affected Claims and Equity Claims against Coalspur and the Directors and Equity Claims against Coalspur and the Directors and Officers and all Liens

granted by Coalspur in respect thereof, including any interest, costs, fees or penalties accruing thereon whether before or after the Filing Date.

10.3 Compromise Effective for All Purposes

No Person who has a Claim as a guarantor, surety, indemnitor or similar covenant in respect of any Claim which is compromised under this Plan or who has any right to claim over in respect of or to be subrogated to the rights of any Person in respect of a Claim which is compromised or released under this Plan shall be entitled to any greater rights than the Creditor whose Claim was compromised under this Plan. Accordingly, the payment, compromise or other satisfaction of any Claim under this Plan, if sanctioned and approved by the CCAA Court, shall be binding upon such Creditor, his, her or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns for all purposes and, to such extent, shall also be effective to relieve any third party directly or indirectly liable for such indebtedness, whether as guarantor, surety, indemnitor, director, joint covenantor, principal or otherwise.

10.4 Release of Coalspur and Other Released Parties

At the Effective Time, for good and valuable consideration, including the distributions to be made pursuant to the Plan, every Creditor, Affected Creditor or other Person, on the Creditor's, Affected Creditor's or other Person's own behalf and on behalf of the Creditor's, Affected Creditor's or other Person's respective affiliates, present and former officers, directors, managers, employees, associated individuals, auditors, beneficiaries, financial advisors, legal counsel, other professionals, sureties, insurers, indemnitors, agents, dependents, heirs, executors, administrators, representatives, successors and assigns, as applicable, hereby is deemed to and does fully, finally, irrevocably and unconditionally release and forever discharge each of:

- (i) Coalspur and its affiliates, representatives, employees or agents;
- (ii) CTC and its directors, managers, officers, current or former alleged fiduciaries, affiliates, representatives, employees or agents;
- (iii) VER and VEH and their respective directors, managers, officers, current or former alleged fiduciaries, affiliates, representatives, employees or agents;
- (iv) the Directors, the Officers and any current or former alleged fiduciary of Coalspur (whether acting as a director, officer, or other responsible party);
- (v) the legal and financial advisors to Coalspur, CTC, VEH, VER and their respective partners, representatives, employees or agents; and
- (vi) FTI Consulting Canada Inc. and its current and former legal counsel, representatives, directors, officers, affiliates, member companies, related companies, administrators, employees, and agents,

(collectively the persons referred to in (i) to (vi) above, being, the "**Released Parties**" and individually, a "**Released Party**"),

of and from any and all Claims, and, without limitation, any and all past, present and future claims, causes of action, debts, rights, interests, actions, rights of indemnity, liabilities, demands, duties, injuries, accounts, covenants, damages, expenses, fees (including solicitors' fees or liens), costs, compensation, or causes of action of whatsoever kind or nature, whether foreseen or unforeseen, known or unknown, matured or unmatured, direct, indirect or derivative, asserted or unasserted, contingent or actual, liquidated or unliquidated, whether in tort or contract, whether statutory, at common law or in equity, based on, in connection with, arising out of, or in any way related to, in whole or in part, directly or indirectly, any act, inaction or omission, transaction, dealing or other occurrence existing or taking place on or prior to the Effective Time relating to or otherwise in connection with (a) the business and operations of Coalspur, (b) the property and assets of Coalspur, (c) the Affected Claims, the Plan or the CCAA Proceedings, (d) the Equity Claims; (e) a contract that has been restructured, terminated, repudiated, disclaimed or resiliated prior to the Disclaimer Deadline in accordance with the CCAA, (f) any Restructuring Transaction in respect of which the Released Parties had any role, whether in their capacity as officers, managers or directors of any Released Party, or in any other capacity, (g) liabilities of the directors, managers and officers of any Released Party and any alleged fiduciary or other duty, including any and all Claims that may be made against such directors, managers or officers where by law such directors, managers or officers may be liable in their capacity as directors or officers, or (h) any Claim that has been barred or extinguished by the Claims Process Order (all collectively, the "Released Claims"); and at the Effective Time Coalspur is deemed to and does fully, finally, irrevocably and unconditionally release and forever discharge every other Released Party of and from any and all Released Claims.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Section 10.4 shall release or discharge:

- (a) Coalspur from any Unaffected Claim that has not been paid in full under this Plan to the extent of such non-payment;
- (b) a Released Party from its obligations under this Plan;
- (c) a Released Party found by a court of competent jurisdiction by final determination on the merits to have committed gross negligence, willful misconduct, criminal or fraudulent acts in relation to a Released Claim for which it is responsible at law;
- (d) Coalspur from such investigations, actions, suits or proceedings by a regulatory body as are permitted by Section 11.1 of the CCAA or the enforcement of a payment ordered by such regulatory body after the Effective Date based in part on facts that existed, or that relate in part to a time period, prior to the Effective Date solely to the extent that such facts or occurrence are continuing after the Effective Date and the enforcement of such payment did not constitute a claim provable in bankruptcy prior to the Effective Date;
- (e) the Directors from any Claims which have been filed and preserved in accordance with the Claims Process Order that cannot be compromised due to the provisions of Section 5.1(2) of the CCAA; or

(f) Coalspur from any Disputed Secured Claim or Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim which has not become an Accepted Claim as of the Effective Time.

10.5 Injunction

Subject to the exceptions stated in sub-paragraphs (a) through (e) of Section 10.4 of this Plan, all Persons, along with their respective affiliates, present and former officers, directors, managers, employees, associated individuals, auditors, beneficiaries, financial advisors, legal counsel, other professionals, sureties, insurers, indemnitors, agents, dependents, heirs, executors, administrators, representatives, successors and assigns, as applicable, are permanently and forever barred, estopped, stayed and enjoined, on and after the Effective Time, with respect to the Affected Claims, the Equity Claims and the Released Claims, from:

- (a) commencing, conducting or continuing in any manner, directly or indirectly, any action, suit, demand or other proceeding of any nature or kind whatsoever (including any proceeding in a judicial, arbitral, administrative, regulatory or other forum) against any of the Released Parties or their property;
- (b) enforcing, levying, attaching, collecting or otherwise recovering or enforcing by any manner or means, directly or indirectly, any judgment, award, decree or order against any of the Released Parties or their property;
- (c) commencing, conducting or continuing in any manner, directly or indirectly, any action, suit or demand (including by way of contribution or indemnity or other relief, in common law, or in equity, breach of trust or breach of fiduciary duty or under the provisions of any statute or regulation) or other proceeding of any nature or kind whatsoever (including any proceeding in a judicial, arbitral, administrative, regulatory or other forum) against any Person who makes such a claim or might reasonably be expected to make such a claim in any manner or forum, against one or more of the Released Parties;
- (d) creating, perfecting, asserting or otherwise enforcing, directly or indirectly, any Lien or encumbrance of any kind; or
- (e) taking any action to interfere with the implementation or consummation of the Plan;

and any such proceedings will be deemed to have no further effect against Coalspur or any of its assets and will be released, discharged or vacated without cost to Coalspur. All Persons shall cooperate with Coalspur and the Monitor in discharging any Lien and related registration and discontinuing any proceeding filed or commenced prior to the Effective Time, as Coalspur or the Monitor may reasonably request. Coalspur may apply to the CCAA Court to obtain a discharge or dismissal of any such proceedings if necessary without notice to any Person.

10.6 Knowledge of Claims

Each Person to which Section 10.4 applies shall be deemed to have granted the releases set out in Section 10.4 notwithstanding that it may hereafter discover facts in addition to, or different from,

those which it now knows or believes to be true, and without regard to the subsequent discovery or existence of such different or additional facts, and such party expressly waives any and all rights that it may have under any Applicable Law which would limit the effect of such releases to those Claims or causes of action known or suspected to exist at the Effective Time.

10.7 Waiver of Defaults

At the Effective Time, and subject to any express provisions to the contrary in any amending agreement entered into with Coalspur after the Filing Date, all Persons shall be deemed to have waived any and all defaults of Coalspur then existing or previously committed, caused by any of the provisions hereof, or non-compliance with any covenant, warranty, representation, term, provision, condition or obligation, express or implied, in every contract, mortgage, security agreement, indenture, trust indenture, loan agreement, commitment letter, agreement for sale, lease, personal property lease or other agreement, written or oral, and any amendments or supplements thereto, existing between such Person and Coalspur. Any and all notices of default, acceleration of payments and demands for payments under any instrument, or other notices, including any notices of intention to proceed to enforce security, arising from any of such aforesaid defaults shall be deemed to have been rescinded and withdrawn. For greater certainty, nothing in this Section shall waive any obligations of Coalspur in respect of any Unaffected Claim.

10.8 Consents and Waivers

At the Effective Time, all Creditors shall be deemed to have consented and to have agreed to all of the provisions of this Plan in its entirety. Each Creditor shall be deemed to have (a) granted, and executed and delivered to Coalspur all consents, releases, assignments and waivers, statutory or otherwise, required to implement and carry out this Plan in its entirety and (b) agreed that if any conflict exists between the provisions of any agreement or arrangement, written or oral, existing between Coalspur and such Creditor and the provisions of this Plan, then the provisions of this Plan shall govern and the provisions of such other agreement or arrangement shall be amended accordingly.

10.9 Deeming Provisions

In this Plan, the deeming provisions are not rebuttable and are conclusive and irrevocable.

10.10 Preferential Transactions

Sections 95 to 101 of the BIA and any Applicable Law relating to preferences, settlements, fraudulent conveyances or transfers at undervalue shall not apply in any respect, including, without limitation, to any dealings prior to the Filing Date, to this Plan, to any payments or distributions made in connection with the restructuring and recapitalization of Coalspur, whether made before or after the Filing Date, or to any and all transactions contemplated by and to be implemented pursuant to this Plan.

10.11 Compromise of Claims under Section 19(2) of the CCAA

On the Effective Date, the following Claims which have been preserved in accordance with the Claims Process Order shall be compromised under this Plan, including pursuant to the terms of this Article 10 and shall be deemed to be a Released Claim pursuant to Section 10.4 of this Plan:

- (a) any fine, penalty, restitution order or other order similar in nature to a fine, penalty or restitution order, imposed by a court in respect of an offence;
- (b) any award of damages by a court in civil proceedings in respect of
 - (i) bodily harm intentionally inflicted, or sexual assault, or
 - (ii) wrongful death resulting from an act referred to in subparagraph (i);
- (c) any debt or liability arising out of fraud, embezzlement, misappropriation or defalcation while acting in a fiduciary capacity or, in Quebec, as a trustee or an administrator of the property of others;
- (d) any debt or liability resulting from obtaining property or services by false pretences or fraudulent misrepresentation, other than a debt or liability of Coalspur that arises from an Equity Claim; or
- (e) any debt for interest owed in relation to an amount referred to in any of paragraphs (a) to (d),

provided that this Section shall only apply to a Person who voted (in person or by proxy) in favour of this Plan at the Creditors' Meeting.

ARTICLE 11 GENERAL PROVISIONS

11.1 Further Assurances

Notwithstanding that the transactions and events set out in this Plan may be deemed to occur without any additional act or formality other than as may be expressly set out herein, each of the Persons affected hereto shall make, do, and execute or cause to be made, done or executed all such further acts, deeds, agreements, assignments, transfers, conveyances, discharges, assurances, instruments, documents, elections, consents or filings as may be reasonably required by Coalspur in order to implement this Plan.

11.2 Set-Off

The law of set-off applies to all Claims made against Coalspur and to all actions instituted by it for the recovery of debts due to Coalspur in the same manner and to the same extent as if Coalspur was plaintiff or defendant, as the case may be.

11.3 Paramountcy

Without limiting any other provision hereof, from and after the Effective Date, in the event of any conflict between this Plan and the covenants, warranties, representations, terms, conditions, provisions or obligations, expressed, or implied, of any contract, mortgage, security agreement, indenture, trust indenture, loan agreement, commitment letter, agreement for sale, lease, personal property lease or other agreement, written or oral, and any and all amendments or supplements thereto, existing between Coalspur and any other Persons affected by this Plan, the terms, conditions and provisions of this Plan shall govern and shall take precedence and priority.

11.4 Revocation, Withdrawal, or Non-Consummation

Coalspur reserves the right to revoke or withdraw this Plan at any time prior to the Effective Time and to file a subsequent plan or plans of compromise or arrangement. If Coalspur revokes or withdraws this Plan, or if the Sanction Order is not issued, (a) this Plan shall be null and void in all respects, (b) any Affected Claim, any settlement or compromise embodied in this Plan (including the fixing or limiting of any Affected Claim to an amount certain), and any document or agreement executed pursuant to this Plan shall be deemed null and void, and (c) nothing contained in this Plan, and no action taken in preparation for consummation of this Plan, shall (i) constitute or be deemed to constitute a waiver or release of any Affected Claims by or against Coalspur or any Person; (ii) prejudice in any manner the rights of Coalspur or any Person in any further proceedings involving Coalspur, or (iii) constitute an admission of any sort by Coalspur or any Person. For clarity, in the event that Coalspur revokes or withdraws this Plan, the claims process approved by the Claims Process Order will be unaffected and will remain in full force and effect.

11.5 Preservation of Rights of Action

Except as otherwise provided in this Plan or in the Sanction Order, or in any contract, instrument, release, indenture or other agreement entered into in connection with the Plan, following the Effective Time, Coalspur will retain and may enforce, sue on, settle, or compromise (or decline to do any of the foregoing) all claims, rights or causes of action, suits and proceedings, whether in law or in equity, whether known or unknown, that Coalspur may hold against any Person or entity, without further approval of the CCAA Court.

11.6 Responsibilities of the Monitor

The Monitor is acting in its capacity as Monitor in the CCAA Proceedings with respect to Coalspur and not in its personal or corporate capacity. The Monitor will not be responsible or liable in its personal or corporate capacity for carrying out its obligations under the Plan or the Sanction Order, and the Monitor is not responsible or liable for any obligations of Coalspur whatsoever. The Monitor will have the powers and protections granted to it by this Plan, by the CCAA and by any Order, including the Initial Order, the Claims Process Order, and the Creditors' Meeting Order. Both prior to and after the Effective Date, Coalspur shall provide such assistance as reasonably required by the Monitor in connection with the completion of the Monitor's duties and obligations under this Plan.

11.7 Reliance Upon Consent

For the purposes of this Plan, where a matter shall have been agreed, waived, consented to or approved by Coalspur, or a matter must be satisfactory or acceptable to Coalspur, any Person shall be entitled to rely on written confirmation from Osler that Coalspur has agreed, waived, consented to or approved a particular matter.

11.8 Obligation to Pay Only to the Extent Funds are Available

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, and without in any way limiting the protections for the Monitor set out in the Orders or the CCAA, the Monitor shall have no obligation to make any payment contemplated under this Plan, and nothing shall be construed as obligating the Monitor to make any such payment, unless and until the Monitor is in receipt of funds adequate to effect any such payment in full.

11.9 Monitor shall have no Personal Liability

The Monitor shall not incur any liability whatsoever, including in respect of (a) any amount paid, required to be paid or not paid pursuant to this Plan, (b) any costs or expenses incurred in connection with, in relation to or as a result of any payment made, required to be made or not made, or (c) any deficiency in the Plan Implementation Fund or any reserves established pursuant to this Plan.

11.10 Notices

Any notice or communication to be delivered hereunder will be in writing and will reference this Plan and may, subject to as hereinafter provided, be made or given by mail, personal delivery or by e-mail transmission addressed to the respective parties as follows:

(a) if to Coalspur:

Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. 3825 PGA Blvd., Suite 1001 Palm Beach Gardens, FL 33410 Attn: Michael J. Beyer and Jim Murphy E-mails: mbeyer@clinegrp.com jmurphy@clinegrp.com

With a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP Brookfield Place, Suite 2700 225 6 Ave SW Calgary, AB T2P 1N2 Attention: Randal Van de Mosselaer / Kathryn Esaw

E-mail: rvandemosselaer@osler.com / kesaw@osler.com

(b) if to the Monitor:

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 520 Fifth Avenue S.W. Suite 1610 Calgary, AB T2P 3R7 Attention: Dustin Olver / Lindsay Shierman

E-mail: dustin.olver@fitconsulting.com / Lindsay.shierman@fticonsulting.com

With a copy to (which shall not constitute notice):

Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP 855 - 2nd Street S.W. Suite 3500, Bankers Hall East Tower Calgary, Alberta, T2P 4J8 Attention: Kelly Bourassa / James Reid

E-mail:kelly.bourassa@blakes.com / james.reid@blakes.com

(c) if to a Creditor:

To the address specified in the Proof of Claim filed by such Creditor or such other address as the Creditor may from time to time notify the Monitor in accordance with this Section,

or to such other address as any party may from time to time notify the others in accordance with this Section. All such notices and communications which are delivered will be deemed to have been received on the date of delivery. All such notices and communications which are faxed or e-mailed will be deemed to be received on the date faxed or e-mailed if sent before 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on a Business Day and otherwise will be deemed to be received on the Business Day next following the day upon which such fax or e-mail was sent. Any notice or other communication sent by mail will be deemed to have been received on the third Business Day after the date of mailing within Alberta, on the fifth Business Day after the date of mailing within Canada, and the tenth Business Day after mailing internationally.

If during any period during which notices or other communications are being given pursuant to this Plan a postal strike or postal work stoppage of general application should occur, such notices or other communications sent by ordinary mail and then not received shall not, absent further order of the CCAA Court, be effective and notices and other communications given hereunder during the course of any such postal strike or work stoppage of general application shall only be effective

if given by courier, personal delivery or electronic or digital transmission in accordance with this Plan.

SCHEDULE "A"

RESTRUCTURING TRANSACTIONS

Commencing at the Effective Time, the following events or transactions will occur, or be deemed to have occurred and be taken and effected in five minute increments (unless otherwise indicated) and at the times set out in this section (or in such other manner or order or at such other time or times as Coalspur may determine in consultation with the Monitor), without any further act or formality required on the part of any Person, except as may be expressly provided herein:

- (a) Coalspur, CTC and the other parties thereto shall execute and deliver the CTC ARCA and all documents and agreements required thereunder.
- (b) the Monitor shall make the payments and distributions contemplated by the Plan commencing on, or as soon as practicable following, the Effective Date in accordance with the terms of the Plan;
- (c) except for the Administration Charge which shall continue in accordance with the Amended and Restated Initial Order, the CCAA Charges shall be deemed to be released as against the assets of Coalspur and the Plan Implementation Fund;
- (d) the Affected Creditors shall be entitled to the treatment set out in the Plan in full and final settlement of their Affected Claims, and:
 - the Affected Claims shall, and shall be deemed to be, fully, finally and irrevocably and forever compromised, released, discharged, cancelled, extinguished and barred and such Affected Creditors shall have no further right, title or interest in and to its Affected Claim;
 - (ii) no Person who has a claim under any guarantee, surety, indemnity or similar covenant in respect of any Affected Claim or who has any right to claim over in respect of or to be subrogated to the rights of any Person in respect of an Affected Claim will be entitled to any greater rights as against Coalspur than the Person whose Affected Claim is compromised under the Plan;
 - (iii) all debentures, notes, certificates, indentures, guarantees, agreements, invoices and other instruments evidencing Affected Claims (and all guarantees associated with each of the foregoing), will not entitle any holder to any compensation or participation other than as expressly provided for in the Plan and will be deemed cancelled and extinguished;
- (e) all rights to indemnification or exculpation now existing in favour of present and former Directors of Coalspur shall survive the completion of the Plan and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms for a period of not less than six (6) years from the Effective Date; and

(f) the releases and injunctions referred to in Article 11 of the Plan shall become effective, and the Released Claim shall be deemed to be, fully, finally, irrevocably and forever compromised, settled, released, discharged, extinguished, cancelled and barred and Coalspur shall be fully, finally and irrevocably released from any and all claims, liabilities or obligations of any kind to an Affected Creditor, Creditor or Person, and the Affected Creditors shall only have rights thereafter as against the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund held by the Monitor.

SCHEDULE "B" FORM OF MONITOR'S CERTIFICATE

COURT FILE NUMBER	2101-05019		
COURT	COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA		
JUDICIAL CENTRE	CALGARY		
APPLICANT	IN THE MATTER OF THE <i>COMPANIES'</i> <i>CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT</i> , R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED		
	AND IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS LTD.		
DOCUMENT	MONITOR'S CERTIFICATE		
ADDRESS FOR	Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP 855 - 2nd Street S.W.		

SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT 855 - 2nd Street S.W. Suite 3500, Bankers Hall East Tower Calgary, Alberta, T2P 4J8 Attention: Kelly Bourassa / James Reid

RECITALS

- A. Pursuant to the Initial Order of this Honourable Court dated April 26, 2021 as amended, Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. sought and obtained protection from its creditors under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended;
- B. Pursuant to the Initial Order, FTI Consulting Canada Inc. was appointed as the monitor of Coalspur (the "**Monitor**") with the powers, duties and obligations set out in the Initial Order;
- C. Coalspur has filed a Plan of Compromise and Arrangement under the CCAA dated November 29, 2021, which Plan has been approved by the Required Majority of Creditors in the General Unsecured Creditors Class and the Court; and

D. Unless otherwise indicated herein, initially capitalized terms used herein have the meaning set out in the Plan.

THE MONITOR HEREBY CERTIFIES the following:

1. The Monitor has received written confirmation from Coalspur, in form and substance satisfactory to the Monitor, that the conditions to the implementation of the Plan set out in Section 8.2 of the Plan have been satisfied in accordance with the Plan.

FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC, in its capacity as the Court-appointed Monitor of Coalspur and not in its personal or corporate capacity

By:

Name:

Title:

SCHEDULE "C"

FORM OF DISTRIBUTION ELECTION NOTICE

DISTRIBUTION ELECTION NOTICE

TO: FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. (the "Monitor")

AND TO: Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. ("Coalspur")

Reference is made to the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of Coalspur dated November 29, 2021 made pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* (Canada) (as may be amended, restated or supplemented from time to time, the "**CCAA Plan**").

All capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the CCAA Plan.

The undersigned is a General Unsecured Creditor and has an Accepted Claim against Coalspur in excess of \$15,000 being, in particular, the amount of \$_____.

[complete]

Pursuant to Section 5.2 of the CCAA Plan, the undersigned, by checking the applicable box, hereby makes a Distribution Election whereby it elects to receive, in full and final satisfaction of its entire Accepted Claim against Coalspur, <u>one</u> of the following:

- □ the amount of \$15,000 (the "**Convenience Class Distribution Election**"); or
- □ the amount of 75% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim (the "**75% Distribution Election**"); or
- \Box the amount of:

50% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim payable in cash on the Initial Distribution Date;

25% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim payable in cash on the First Anniversary Distribution Date, provided that the First Anniversary Condition has been satisfied or the amounts owing under the CTC ARCA are repaid; and

25% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim payable in cash on the Second Anniversary Distribution Date, provided that the Second Anniversary Condition has been satisfied or the amounts owing under the CTC ARCA are repaid (the "Installment Distribution Election");

and hereby notifies Coalspur and the Monitor of such election.
The undersigned acknowledges that, in delivering this election, it is making a Distribution Election in respect of all and not part of its Accepted Claim.

The undersigned acknowledges that if the undersigned selects Convenience Class Distribution Election, the undersigned will be deemed to vote in favour of the CCAA Plan.

If the undersigned does not deliver a valid Distribution Election Notice prior to the Distribution Election Deadline, or this Distribution Election Notice does not indicate a Distribution Election, or more than one Distribution Election is recorded, the undersigned will be deemed to have made the 75% Distribution Election and shall be required to attend at the Creditors' Meeting of the General Unsecured Creditor Class to cast its vote on the CCAA Plan.

The undersigned acknowledges that this election will be final and irrevocable once delivered to the Monitor.

[Signature page follows]

DATED this day of,	202	•
--------------------	-----	---

GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITOR'S SIGNATURE:

(Print Legal Name of General Unsecured Creditor)

(Print Legal Name of Assignee, if applicable)

Signature of Witness

(Signature of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or an Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

Print Name of Witness

(Print Name and Title of Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee, if applicable)

(Mailing Address of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

(Telephone Number of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee) (Email Address of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

Note: To be valid, this Distribution Election Notice must be received by the Monitor by mail, courier, email or facsimile at the address below before 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on January 4, 2022, or two (2) Business Days prior to any adjournment, postponement or rescheduling of the Creditors' Meeting.

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 1610, 520 5th Avenue Calgary, AB T2P 3R7 Attention: Hailey Liu Facsimile: 403-232-6116 E-mail: Coalspur@fticonsulting.com

SCHEDULE "D" ACCEPTED SECURED CLAIMS

- 1. Claim of SMS Equipment Inc. in the amount of \$568,750
- 2. Claim of SMS Equipment Inc. in the amount of \$3,798,473.00
- 3. Claim of Finning (Canada) a division of Finning International Inc. in the amount of \$3,949,434
- 4. Claim of Grimshaw Trucking LP in the amount of \$93,155

SCHEDULE "3" FORM OF GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITOR PROXY

PROXY AND INSTRUCTIONS FOR GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITORS IN THE MATTER OF THE PROPOSED PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

MEETING OF THE GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITOR CLASS

to be held pursuant to an Order of the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta (the "**Court**") made on December 7, 2021 (the "**Creditors' Meeting Order**") in connection with the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. ("**Coalspur**") dated November 29, 2021 (as amended, restated, modified and/or supplemented from time to time, the "**CCAA Plan**")

on January 6, 2022 at 1:00 p.m. (Calgary time) by live audio webcast or telephone at

https://fticonsulting-inc.zoom.us/j/98589324451?pwd=VFhvT1Y0MEZCODFRTFdlbGJ2VEJBQT09

Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451 Passcode: 671465 One tap mobile +19292056099,,98589324451#,,,,*671465# US (New York) +12532158782,,98589324451#,,,,*671465# US (Tacoma)

> Dial by your location +1 929 205 6099 US (New York) +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma) +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC) +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago) +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston) +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose) Meeting ID: 985 8932 4451 Passcode: 671465

and at any adjournment, postponement or other rescheduling thereof (the "Creditors' Meeting")

PLEASE COMPLETE, SIGN AND DATE THIS PROXY AND RETURN IT TO FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC. (THE "**MONITOR**") BY 5:00 P.M. (CALGARY TIME) ON JANUARY 4, 2022, OR BY TWO (2) BUSINESS DAYS PRIOR TO ANY ADJOURNED, POSTPONED OR RESCHEDULED CREDITORS' MEETING (THE "**PROXY DEADLINE**"). PLEASE RETURN OR SEND YOUR ORIGINAL PROXY SO THAT IT IS ACTUALLY RECEIVED BY THE MONITOR ON OR BEFORE THE PROXY DEADLINE.

Please use this Proxy form if you do not wish to attend the Creditors' Meeting to vote in person "virtually" but wish to appoint a proxyholder to attend the Creditors' Meeting "virtually", vote the aggregate amount of your Claim in respect of which you are entitled to vote (your "**Voting Claim**") to accept or reject the CCAA Plan and otherwise act for and on your behalf at the Creditors' Meeting and any adjournment(s), postponement(s) or rescheduling(s) thereof.

A copy of the CCAA Plan is attached as Schedule 1 to the Creditors' Meeting Order. All capitalized terms used but not defined in this Proxy shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the CCAA Plan.

You should review the CCAA Plan before you vote. In addition, on December 7, 2021, the Court issued the Creditors' Meeting Order establishing certain procedures for the conduct of the Creditors' Meeting. A copy of the Creditors' Meeting Order was included with the meeting materials set to you along with this form of Proxy and is also available on the Monitor's website at http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/coalspur/default.htm. The Creditors' Meeting Order contains important information regarding the voting process. Please read the Creditors' Meeting Order and the instructions sent with this Proxy prior to submitting this Proxy.

If the CCAA Plan is approved by the Required Majority and is sanctioned by the Court, it will be binding on you whether or not you vote.

APPOINTMENT OF PROXYHOLDER AND VOTE

By checking one of the two boxes below, the undersigned General Unsecured Creditor hereby revokes all proxies previously given and nominates, constitutes and appoints either (*if no box is checked or the information listed below is not sufficiently provided, the Monitor will act as your proxyholder*):

	(name of proxyholder)
	(telephone of proxyholder)
	(email address of proxyholder)
or	

a representative of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. in its capacity as Monitor of Coalspur

as proxyholder, with full power of substitution, to attend, vote and otherwise act for and on behalf of the undersigned at the Creditors' Meeting and at adjournment(s), postponement(s) and rescheduling(s) thereof, and to vote the amount of the General Unsecured Creditor's Voting Claim. Without limiting the generality of the power hereby conferred, the person named as proxyholder is specifically directed to vote as shown below. The person named as proxyholder is also directed to vote at the proxyholder's discretion and otherwise act for and on behalf of the undersigned with respect to any amendments or variations to the CCAA Plan and to any matters that may come before the Creditors' Meeting or at any adjournment, postponement or rescheduling thereof and to vote the amount of the General Unsecured Creditor's Voting Claim as follows (*mark only one*):

- \Box Vote **<u>FOR</u>** the approval of the CCAA Plan, or
- \Box Vote <u>AGAINST</u> the approval of the CCAA Plan

Please note that if no specification is made above, the General Unsecured Creditor will be deemed to have voted FOR approval of the CCAA Plan at the Creditors' Meeting provided the General Unsecured Creditor does not otherwise exercise its right to vote at the Creditors' Meeting.

The proxyholder can log in and attend the Creditors' Meeting by using either the link or telephone number provided above.

DATED this _____ day of _____, 202___.

GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITOR'S SIGNATURE:

(Print Legal Name of General Unsecured Creditor)

(Print Legal Name of Assignee, if applicable)

(Signature of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or an Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

(Print Name and Title of Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee, if applicable)

(Mailing Address of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

(Telephone Number and E-mail of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

YOUR PROXY MUST BE <u>RECEIVED</u> BY THE MONITOR BY MAIL, COURIER, EMAIL OR FACSIMILE AT THE ADDRESS LISTED BELOW BEFORE THE PROXY DEADLINE.

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 1610, 520 5th Avenue Calgary, AB T2P 3R7 Attention: Hailey Liu Facsimile: 403-232-6116 E-mail: Coalspur@fticonsulting.com

IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS REGARDING THIS PROXY OR THE VOTING PROCEDURES, OR IF YOU NEED AN ADDITIONAL COPY OR ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE ENCLOSED MATERIALS, PLEASE CONTACT THE MONITOR AT THE ADDRESS ABOVE OR VISIT THE MONITOR'S WEBSITE AT: http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/coalspur/default.htm.

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF PROXY

- 1. All capitalized terms used but not defined in this Proxy shall have the meanings given to such terms in the CCAA Plan, a copy of which is attached as Schedule "1" to the Creditors' Meeting Order.
- 2. Please read and follow these instructions carefully. Your Proxy must actually be received by the Monitor at FTI Consulting Canada Inc., Monitor of Coalspur, 1610, 520 5th Avenue, Calgary, AB T2P 3R7, Attention: Hailey Liu, Facsimile: 403-232-6116, E-mail: <u>Coalspur@fticonsulting.com</u>, prior to <u>5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on January 4, 2022</u> or two (2) Business Days prior to the time of any adjournment, postponement or rescheduling of the Creditors' Meeting. If your Proxy is not received by the Proxy Deadline, unless such time is extended, your Proxy will not be counted.
- 3. Your Voting Claim will be the amount as determined by the Monitor to be your Voting Claim in accordance with the Claims Process Order and the Creditors' Meeting Order. This General Unsecured Creditor Proxy may only be used to vote the amount of your General Unsecured Creditor Claim.
- 4. Each General Unsecured Creditor who has a right to vote at the Creditors' Meeting has the right to appoint a person (who need not be a General Unsecured Creditor) to attend, act and vote for and on behalf of the General Unsecured Creditor and such right may be exercised by inserting in the space provided the name, telephone and email address of the person to be appointed, or to select a representative of the Monitor as its proxyholder. If no proxyholder is selected, or if the contact information for such proxyholder is not sufficiently provided, the General Unsecured Creditor will be deemed to have appointed an officer of FTI Consulting Canada Inc., in its capacity as Monitor, or such other person as FTI Consulting Canada Inc. may designate, as proxyholder of the General Unsecured Creditor at the Creditors' Meeting to be held in connection with the CCAA Plan and at any and all adjournments, postponements or other rescheduling thereof. The proxyholder will be able to log in and attend the Creditors' Meeting using the link or telephone numbers provided in the General Unsecured Creditor Proxy.
- 5. Check the appropriate box to vote for or against the CCAA Plan. If you do not check either box, you will be deemed to have voted FOR approval of the CCAA Plan provided you do not otherwise exercise your right to vote at the Creditors' Meeting.
- 6. Sign the Proxy your original signature is required on the Proxy to appoint a proxyholder and vote at the Creditors' Meeting. An electronic signature will be accepted and deemed to be an original with respect to any Proxy submitted by email or facsimile. If you are completing the Proxy as a duly authorized representative of a corporation or other entity, indicate your relationship with such corporation or other entity and the capacity in which you are signing and, if subsequently requested, provide proof of your authorization to so sign. In addition, please provide your name, mailing address, telephone number and e-mail address.
- 7. If you need additional Proxies, please immediately contact the Monitor.
- 8. If multiple Proxies are received from the same person with respect to the same Claims prior to the Proxy Deadline, the latest dated, validly executed Proxy timely received will supersede and revoke any earlier received Proxy. However, if a holder of Claims casts Proxies received by the Monitor dated with the same date, but which are voted inconsistently, such Proxies will not be counted. If a Proxy is not dated in the space provided, it shall be deemed dated as of the date it is received by the Monitor.

- 9. If a General Unsecured Creditor validly submits a Proxy to the Monitor and subsequently "virtually" attends and votes at the Creditors' Meeting, it will be revoking the earlier received Proxy. If a General Unsecured Creditor wishes to attend the Creditors' Meeting but does not wish to revoke its Proxy, it may log in and decline to vote at the Creditors' Meeting when prompted to do so.
- 10. Proxies may be accepted for purposes of an adjourned, postponed or other rescheduled Creditors' Meeting if received by the Monitor by the Proxy Deadline.
- 11. Any Proxy that is illegible or contains insufficient information to permit the identification of the claimant will not be counted.
- 12. After the Proxy Deadline, no Proxy may be withdrawn or modified, except by a General Unsecured Creditor voting in person "virtually" at the Creditors' Meeting, without the prior consent of the Monitor and Coalspur.

IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS REGARDING THIS PROXY OR THE VOTING PROCEDURES, OR IF YOU NEED AN ADDITIONAL COPY OR ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THIS PROXY, PLEASE CONTACT THE MONITOR AT THE ADDRESS LISTED IN THE PROXY FORM OR VISIT THE MONITOR'S WEBSITE AT: http://cfcanada.fticonsulting.com/coalspur/default.htm.

SCHEDULE "4" FORM OF DISTRIBUTION ELECTION NOTICE

DISTRIBUTION ELECTION NOTICE

TO: FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., in its capacity as Monitor of Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. (the "Monitor")

AND TO: Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. ("Coalspur")

Reference is made to the Plan of Compromise and Arrangement of Coalspur dated November 29, 2021, made pursuant to the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* (Canada) (as may be amended, restated or supplemented from time to time, the "CCAA Plan").

All capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the CCAA Plan.

The undersigned is a General Unsecured Creditor and has an Accepted Claim against Coalspur in excess of \$15,000 being, in particular, the amount of \$_____.

[complete]

Pursuant to Section 5.2 of the CCAA Plan, the undersigned, by checking the applicable box, hereby makes a Distribution Election whereby it elects to receive, in full and final satisfaction of its entire Accepted Claim against Coalspur, <u>one</u> of the following:

□ the amount of \$15,000 (the "**Convenience Class Distribution Election**"); or

☐ the amount of 75% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim (the "75% Distribution Election"); or

 \Box the amount of:

50% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim payable in cash on the Initial Distribution Date;

25% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim payable in cash within two (2) weeks of the First Anniversary Distribution Date, provided that the First Anniversary Condition has been satisfied or the amounts owing under the CTC ARCA are repaid; and

25% of the undersigned's Accepted Claim payable in cash within two (2) weeks of the Second Anniversary Distribution Date, provided that the Second Anniversary Condition has been satisfied or the amounts owing under the CTC ARCA are repaid (the "**Installment Distribution Election**");

and hereby notifies Coalspur and the Monitor of such election.

The undersigned acknowledges that, in delivering this election, it is making a Distribution Election in respect of all and not part of its Accepted Claim.

The undersigned acknowledges that if the undersigned selects Convenience Class Distribution Election, the undersigned will be deemed to vote in favour of the CCAA Plan.

If the undersigned does not deliver a valid Distribution Election Notice prior to the Distribution Election Deadline, or this Distribution Election Notice does not indicate a Distribution Election, or more than one Distribution Election is recorded, the undersigned will be deemed to have made the 75% Distribution Election and shall be required to attend at the Creditors' Meeting of the General Unsecured Creditor Class to cast its vote on the CCAA Plan.

The undersigned acknowledges that this election will be final and irrevocable once delivered to the Monitor.

[Signature page follows]

DATED this _____ day of _____, 202____

GENERAL UNSECURED CREDITOR'S SIGNATURE:

(Print Legal Name of General Unsecured Creditor)

(Print Legal	Name	of Ass	ignee.	if ar	plicabl	e)
		1				priemer	-,

Signature of Witness

(Signature of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or an Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

Print Name of Witness

(Print Name and Title of Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee, if applicable)

(Mailing Address of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

(Telephone Number of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee) (Email Address of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee or Authorized Signing Officer of the General Unsecured Creditor/Assignee)

Note: To be valid, this Distribution Election Notice must be received by the Monitor by mail, courier, email or facsimile at the address below before 5:00 p.m. (Calgary time) on January 4, 2022, or two (2) Business Days prior to any adjournment, postponement or rescheduling of the Creditors' Meeting.

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 1610, 520 5th Avenue Calgary, AB T2P 3R7 Attention: Hailey Liu Facsimile: 403-232-6116 E-mail: Coalspur@fticonsulting.com

General Unsecured Creditor Pool As of December 16, 2021 All amounts in CAD, final amounts subject to change.

		ć	173
		\$ Acco	28,317,254 pted Claim
Claim #	Name of Creditor	Acce	
01	Canadian Natural Resources	\$	525
02	SGS Canada Inc		40,127
03	Applied Industrial Technologies LP		7,037
04	Alternative Belting Enterprises Ltd		12,088
05	Griffiths Motors (Hinton) Ltd		9,190
06	Black Diamond Limited Partnership		7,298
07	Waymarc Industries Ltd		2,703
08	RBW Waste Management Ltd		32,443
09	Tumac Lumber Co., Inc.		92,650
11	New-Line Products Ltd		18,245
12	Black Fly Environmental Ltd		1,869
13	Big Rock Chrysler Dodge Jeep Ram		4,583
14	Larry's Machine Shop Inc.		22,927
15	Metro Exploration Services Ltd.		8,992
16	Fastenal Canada Ltd		85,472
17	Welco Expediting Ltd		49,656
18	The Fuild Life Corporation		3,650
19	Yellowhead Wood Products Inc		17,010
20	Western Star Trucks (North) Ltd		3,351
20	DFI Corporation		36,955
22	Full Metal Drilling Inc.		90,052
22	Seaboard Industrial Supply Co., Ltd.		13,745
23	Northern Metalic Sales (Hinton) Ltd.		40,906
25	Myshak Sales & Rentals Ltd.		9,585
26	Energy Crane Services d/o DaCappa Crane & Rigging Ltd.		13,499
27	Parkland Geo-Environmental Ltd		87,350
29	Robert A. Wright Jr.		931
30	Harold Beck and Sons, Inc.		9,874
31	Edson Chrysler Dodge Jeep Ltd.		2,260
32	Baron Oilfield Supply		320
33	Fountain Tire (Hinton) Co. Ltd		1,477
34	Fountain Tire Mine Service Ltd		1,803
35	Heavytech Industries Inc.		557
36	Lonetree Consulting, LLC		19,251
37	Inner City Diesel Ltd.		114,469
38	Lakewood Electric Ltd.		295,221
39	Contractors & Industrial Supply Co., Inc.		9,453
40	Scott Pump Service Ltd		5,439
41	Turnaround Rescue Ltd		11,531
42	Phoenix Fence Corp		26,954
43	ISL Engineering and Land Services Ltd		25,499
44	Russel Metals Inc.		53,657
45	Pride Vac Ltd.		42,706
46	Eriez Manufacturing		1,298
47.1	Grimshaw Trucking LP		16,439
48	Wolseley Canada, Inc.		4,057
49	1250776 Alberta Ltd, O/A Buttazzoni Contracting		104,975
50	Richwood Industries Inc.		297,348
51	Wolf Resources		1,129,782
52	Nortrux Inc.		13,278
53	Nautilus Environmental Company Inc.		9,450
54	HMFT Inc.		14,795

General Unsecured Creditor Pool As of December 16, 2021 All amounts in CAD

		\$ 28,317,254
		Accepted Claim
Claim #	Name of Creditor	Amount
55	Mid-West Glass Edson (1976) Ltd	932
56	Lex Engineering Ltd	7,061
57	Start to Finish Logistics (2014) Inc	201,384
58	Pro-West Refrigeration Limited	54,197
59	Scona Electric Inc.	214,827
60	Palcer Enterprises Ltd	111,132
61	Rocky Mountain Drilling Inc.	208,808
62	1024476 Alberta Ltd. O/A Talisman Logging	7,560
63	Mincon Canada	41,354
64	Pace Setter Equipment Ltd.	42,039
65	JD&C Services Ltd	8,807
66	AFX Mixing and Pumping Technologies Inc.	21,981
67	Evtech Solutions Ltd (3D-P Technologies)	24,879
68	Weir Canada	74,657
69	Summit Machining and Welding Ltd	295,521
70	ALS Canada Ltd	51,048
71	389987 AB Ltd o/a NAPA Traction Hinton Edson Jasper	396,202
72	1643493 AB Ltd o/a Maximum Work Gear	18,223
73.2	SMS Equipment Inc.	670,319
74	Apex Distribution Inc.	38,543
75	West Central Contracting Ltd	383,089
76	Certispec Services Inc.	119,723
77	Dave Morin Contracting Ltd	325,418
78	Cariboo Central Railroad Contracting Ltd.	298,055
79	Hinton Truck & RV Wash	7,924
80	Addcar Systems LLC	49,389
81	Continental Electrical Motor Services (Northern) Ltd.	35,583
82	Guillevin International Co.	58,778
83	Onyx Insulation	19,310
84	Marshall Miller & Associates Inc	8,254
85	Barrow Safety Services Inc	1,158,185
86	Helmig Fire Equipment Inc	163,280
87	Patton & Cooke Co.	2,675
88	Lethal Welding Limited	30,287
89	Deswik Canada Inc	4,883
91	Monashee Springwater Distributors Ltd.	6,170
92	Wichita Railway Services LLC	23,173
93	Contour Construction Ltd.	170,761
94	Hinton Truck Centre Ltd.	21,042
95	Norwesco Industries (1983) Ltd	296,607
96	CR Metal Fabricators Ltd.	4,712
97	Rescue Tools Canada	14,416
98	Core & Main LP	25,827
99	Torque Moneys Mechainical Ltd	34,474
100	Navigator Environmental Corporation	251,065
101	State Electric Supply	41,493
101	Oui Print Ltd	8,462
102	Stitch-n-Print	10,904
103	Caylor Contracting Ltd	41,866
104 105	Lynx Creek Oilfield Services Ltd	34,461
105	Rodan Energy Solutions Corp	691
	Nodali Liicigy Joidtiolis COLP	091

173

General Unsecured Creditor Pool As of December 16, 2021 All amounts in CAD

		\$ 28,317,254
		Accepted Claim
Claim #	Name of Creditor	Amount
108	1603052 Alberta Ltd O/A Edson Overhead Doors	8,978
109	Back Country Mechanical Ltd	2,465
110	Stetson Hinton Chevrolet Buick GMC Ltd	177,902
111	SNF Inc	757,389
112	CBCL Limited	44,885
113	ENMAX Energy Corporation	61,596
114	Chris Page & Associates Ltd.	1,113,917
115	Kerri Bryden-MacDonald	34,246
116	Tread Corporation	45,391
117	Trace Associates Inc	61,984
118	North Star Immigrantion Law Inc	17,833
119	Hinton Optometry Clinic	4,359
120	Tri Innovations Consulting Ltd	622
121	Logic Control Itd	159,559
122	McElhanney Land Surveys (Alta) Ltd	23,426
123	Wells Fargo Rail Canada ULC (Montreal Branch)	428,046
124	Quality Magnetite LLC	231,256
125	Steel Works Manufacturing (Edson) Ltd	445,495
126	Progressive Sealing Inc.	24,447
127	Blue Diamond Hydraulics & Machine Ltd	12,454
128	Bighorn Wildlife Technologies Ltd	28,860
129	Nichols Applied Management Inc	25,259
130	Meridian Rail Acquisition Corporation dba Greenbrier Rail Services	461,391
131	Hatfield Consultants Partnership LLP	78,462
134	Town of Hinton (WYRLA (Landfill))	5,163
135	Catch Engineering Partnership	4,200
136	International Casting & Supplies	206,013
137	McElhanney Ltd	8,626
138	Tidewater Midstream and Infrastructure Ltd	4,038,956
139	Papa G's Trucking Ltd	94,579
140	Matthews Equipment Limited o/a Herc Rentals	296,023
141	Matrix Solutions Inc	60,734
142	Timber West Construction Ltd	1,647,618
143	Equipment Sales & Service Limited	281,066
144	Hinton Heating & Sheet Metal Works Inc	693
145	SFC Energy Ltd	16,893
148	MMD Mineral Sizing (Canada) Inc	727,711
149	Total Oilfield Rentals Ltd	1,754
150	Bartle & Gibson Co Ltd	2,976
151	Yellowhead Gas Coop Ltd	1,209
152	Construction e Link, Inc	283,925
153	Omega Trestle LLC	33,517
154	Falcon Transport Inc	217,831
155	Barr Engineering and Environmental Science Canada Ltd	48,869
155	McCuaig Desochers LP	4,796
150	Immersive Technologies Inc	569,647
158	Andritz Automation Ltd	189,020
158	OEM Controls Inc	9,453
160.2	Finning (Canada) a division of Finning International Inc.	696,959
161	Orica Canada Inc	3,059,659
		5,055,055
166	3318287 Nova Scotia Limited	912,166

173

General Unsecured Creditor Pool As of December 16, 2021 All amounts in CAD

		\$	173 28,317,254
Claim #	Name of Creditor	Acce Amo	pted Claim ount
168	CITI Consulting Ltd		4,012
169	ISCO Industries Inc		71,317
170	Wearpro Equipment & Supply Ltd		2,993
171	FLSmidth Inc.		412,151
172	Armtec Inc		20,550
173	Pilemaster & Bridge Inc.		90,240
174	Tourmaline Oil Corp		65,145
175	Precision Testing Laboratory Inc		12,439
176	Lonesome Welding Ltd		124,140
177	TL Wood Transport Ltd.		50,786
178	Bannister Chevrolet Buick GMC Ltd		11,372
179	Morad Communications Ltd.		67,673
180	All Choice Rentals Ltd		100,689
181	Connect Energy Services Corp		46,573
182	Grant Thornton LLP		29,071
183	Tanks Direct/Sissons Enterprises Corp		7,285
184	Kal Tire		401,723

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

JUDICIAL CENTRE

APPLICANT

DOCUMENT

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT 2101-05019

COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA

CALGARY

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

SEVENTH REPORT OF FTI CONSULTING CANADA INC., IN ITS CAPACITY AS MONITOR OF COALSPUR MINES (OPERATIONS) LTD.

December 1, 2021

MONITOR

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 1610, 520 5th Ave SW Calgary, AB T2P 3R7 Deryck Helkaa / Dustin Olver Telephone: (403) 454-6031 / (403) 454-6032 Fax: (403) 232-6116 E-mail: <u>deryck.helkaa@fticonsulting.com</u> E-mail: <u>dustin.olver@fticonsulting.com</u>

COUNSEL

Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP 3500, 855 - 2nd Street SW Calgary, AB, T2P 4K7 Kelly Bourassa / James Reid Telephone: (403) 260-9697 / (403) 260-9731 Fax: (403) 260-9700 E-mail: <u>kelly.bourassa@blakes.com</u> E-mail: james.reid@blakes.com



SEVENTH REPORT OF THE MONITOR

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	3
PURPOSE	3
TERMS OF REFERENCE	5
ACTIVITIES OF THE MONITOR	5
CASH FLOW VARIANCE	6
FOURTH CASH FLOW STATEMENT	9
RESULTS OF THE CLAIMS PROCESS	11
LATE SUBMITTED CLAIMS	16
PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT	17
MONITOR'S ANALYSIS OF THE PLAN AND MEETING ORDER	28
ADDITIONAL SECURITY TO FINNING	33
STAY EXTENSION	35
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	36

Appendix "A" – Fourth Cash Flow Statement

INTRODUCTION

- On April 26, 2021, Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd. ("Coalspur" or the "Company") was granted an initial order (the "Initial Order") from the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta (the "Court") to commence proceedings (the "CCAA Proceedings") under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, as amended (the "CCAA").
- 2. The Initial Order established a stay of proceedings (the "**Stay of Proceedings**") in favour of the Company until May 6, 2021 and appointed FTI Consulting Canada Inc. as Monitor in the CCAA Proceedings (the "**Monitor**"). The Stay of Proceedings was extended until and including July 23, 2021 by a subsequent Amended and Restated Initial Order granted by the Court on May 6, 2021. On August 31, 2021, the Court granted an Order, among other things, extending the Stay of Proceedings until and including December 15, 2021.
- 3. On July 16, 2021, the Court granted an Order approving, among other things, the settlement agreement between Coalspur, RTI and CTC, dated July 13, 2021, and the releases granted thereunder.
- On August 9, 2021, the Court granted an Order (the "Claims Process Order") approving and authorizing the Monitor, with the assistance of the Company, to implement and carry out a claims process (the "Claims Process").

PURPOSE

- 5. The purpose of this Seventh Report of the Monitor (the "Seventh Report") is to provide the Court with the Monitor's comments and recommendations with respect to the following:
 - a. the activities of the Monitor since the Sixth Report of the Monitor dated August 23, 2021 (the "Sixth Report");

- b. the Company's actual cash receipts and disbursements for the 14-week period ended November 19, 2021, as compared to the Third Cash Flow Statement that was attached to the Sixth Report;
- c. a summary of the updated cash flow statement (the "Fourth Cash Flow Statement") prepared by the Company for the ten weeks ending January 31, 2022 (the "Forecast Period"), including the key assumptions on which the Fourth Cash Flow Statement is based;
- d. a summary of the status and results of the Claims Process;
- e. Coalspur's request for permission, with the consent of the Monitor, to accept the submission of any Proofs of Claim which were submitted to the Monitor after the Claims Bar Date (as defined below);
- f. an overview of the Company's proposed plan of compromise and arrangement (the "Plan");
- g. the Monitor's comments and recommendations in respect of the Plan and the Company's request for an order ("Meeting Order") authorizing Coalspur to conduct a meeting to present the Plan to Affected Creditors (as defined in the Plan) and seeking approval by having Affected Creditors vote on the Plan;
- h. the Company's request for authorization to grant Finning (Canada), a Division of Finning International Inc. ("Finning"), a security interest in the Finning Personal Property (as defined below) in accordance with the terms of the Master Parts, Components and Services Agreement (the "MPCSA") between Finning and Coalspur; and
- i. the Company's application for an extension of the Stay of Proceedings until and including January 31, 2022, or such further and other date as the Court may consider appropriate.

TERMS OF REFERENCE

- 6. In preparing this Seventh Report, the Monitor has relied upon certain information (the "Information") including CMO's unaudited financial information, books and records and discussions with senior management ("Management").
- 7. Except as described in this Seventh Report, the Monitor has not audited, reviewed, or otherwise attempted to verify the accuracy or completeness of the Information in a manner that would comply with Generally Accepted Assurance Standards pursuant to the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada Handbook.
- 8. The Monitor has not examined or reviewed financial forecasts and projections referred to in this report in a manner that would comply with the procedures described in the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada Handbook.
- 9. Future oriented financial information reported to be relied on in preparing this report is based on Management's assumptions regarding future events. Actual results may vary from forecast and such variations may be material.
- 10. Unless otherwise stated, all monetary amounts contained herein are expressed in United States dollars.
- 11. Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein have the meanings ascribed to them in the prior reports of the Monitor filed as part of the CCAA Proceedings or the Claims Process.

ACTIVITIES OF THE MONITOR

- 12. Since the Sixth Report, the Monitor's activities have included, but not been limited to the following:
 - a. monitoring the Company's operations and cash flows;

- b. reviewing and reconciling Claims received to date and attending telephone discussions with various secured creditors, unsecured creditors, and other stakeholders since the Claims Process Order was granted; and
- c. working with Coalspur to develop the Plan to present to the Company's creditors for consideration and voting.

CASH FLOW VARIANCE

 The Company's actual cash flows in comparison to those contained in the Third Cash Flow Statement for the 14-week period from August 14, 2021 to November 19, 2021 are summarized below:

Cash Flow Variance Analysis For the Fourteen-Week Period Ended N	loven	1) 1) 19, 2021	1		Variance	Variance
(USD thousands)	(oven	Actual		Forecast	v al l'allee \$	varrance %
Operating Receipts						
Sales Receipts	\$	275,283	\$	219,670	\$55,613	25%
Total Operating Receipts		275,283		219,670	55,613	25%
Operating Disbursements						
Payroll and Benefits		9,519		9,800	(281)	-3%
Contractors		3,291		3,633	(342)	-9%
Rent		26		27	(1)	-4%
Transportation		40,533		48,464	(7,930)	-16%
Royalties		3,974		4,838	(864)	-18%
Fuel		7,870		6,203	1,667	27%
Power		2,984		2,550	434	17%
Material & Supplies		46,841		50,567	(3,726)	-7%
CCAA Professional Fees		857		3,950	(3,093)	-78%
Critical Vendors Accounts Payable		126		-	126	0%
Vista Energy Management Fee		6,000		6,000	-	0%
Other		1,421		6,500	(5,079)	-78%
Total Operating Disbursements		123,444		142,532	(19,088)	-13%
Net Change in Cash from Operations		151,839		77,138	74,701	97%
Financing						
Interim Financing Draw (Repayment)		(26,000)		(26,000)	_	0%
Bank Charges & Interest		(1,108)		(1,135)	27	-2%
FX Impacts		(388)		-	(388)	0%
Net Change in Cash from Financing		(27,496)		(27,135)	(360)	1%
Net Change in Cash		124,343		50,003	74,340	149%
Opening Cash		17,214		17,214		0%
Ending Cash	\$	141,557	\$	67,217	\$74,340	111%

- a. operating receipts are approximately \$55.6 million above forecast due to unprecedented high coal prices during the period, representing a per tonne increase of approximately 113% as compared to the forecasted expectations. Increased shipping volumes have also contributed to the favourable variance;
- b. operating disbursements are approximately \$19.1 million lower than forecasted.Some of the significant variances are as follows:

- i. favourable variance for transportation expenses primarily due to timing differences on payments due for rail and vessel transport fees and reduced number of train sets being sent as a result of heavy rain, thereby delaying costs. These timing differences are expected to reverse in future periods;
- ii. disbursements for materials and supplies are lower than forecast due to lower capital spending and lower costs incurred for repair and maintenance on equipment and the plant than originally forecast. Some of the variance is due to timing differences, while some is permanent due to lower-thanexpected spending;
- iii. CCAA Professional Fees are lower than expected due to the timing of payments, this variance is expected to reverse in future periods; and
- iv. the favourable variance for "other" is a temporary difference primarily due to \$6.0 million in certain deposits that were included in the forecast and have not yet been required to be paid. This difference is expected to reverse in future periods. The variance is partially offset by an AER administration fee that was \$1.0 million higher than forecast,
- c. financing related amounts are in line with forecast with the only variance being changes in realized foreign exchange. The Interim Financing was repaid in full and the current balance as at November 19, 2021 is nil.
- 14. Coalspur's actual ending cash position is approximately \$74.3 million higher than forecast. This variance is directly attributable to the unprecedented high coal pricing in the second half of the year. As at November 19, 2021, Coalspur had \$141.6 million in cash. Accordingly, the Monitor is of the view that Coalspur has adequate liquidity to continue to operate through the CCAA Proceedings in the normal course.

FOURTH CASH FLOW STATEMENT

- 15. The Company has prepared the Fourth Cash Flow Statement for the ten-week period commencing on November 20, 2021 and ending January 31, 2022 (the "Forecast Period"). The Fourth Cash Flow Statement is presented to forecast the Company's cash flow through the requested stay extension period. A copy of the Fourth Cash Flow Statement is attached as Appendix "A" to this Seventh Report.
- 16. The Fourth Cash Flow Statement is summarized as follows:

(USD thousands)	No	oril 26 to vember 19 Actuals	vember 20 to January 31 Forecast	Total
Operating Receipts				
Sales Receipts	\$	391,453	\$ 99,909	\$491,362
Total Operating Receipts		391,453	99,909	491,362
Operating Disbursements				
Payroll and Benefits		20,572	9,300	29,872
Contractors		5,902	2,595	8,497
Rent		60	27	87
Transportation		76,856	16,161	93,018
Royalties		5,639	7,581	13,219
Fuel		16,157	4,331	20,488
Power		5,981	2,040	8,021
Material & Supplies		94,233	40,342	134,574
CCAA Professional Fees		2,215	2,550	4,765
Critical Vendors Accounts Payable		680	-	680
Net Taxes		1,188	-	1,188
Trafigura Payment		13,903	-	13,903
Vista Energy Management Fee		8,500	4,423	12,923
Other		721	 -	721
Total Operating Disbursements		252,606	 89,350	341,957
Net Change in Cash from Operations		138,847	10,559	149,406
Financing				
Bank Charges & Interest		(1,081)	(5)	(1,086)
FX Impacts		(904)	-	(904)
Net Change in Cash from Financing		(1,985)	 (5)	(1,990)
Net Change in Cash		136,862	10,554	147,416
Opening Cash		4,695	141,557	4,695
Ending Cash	\$	141,557	\$ 152,111	\$152,111

- 17. The Fourth Cash Flow Statement is based on the following key assumptions:
 - a. operating receipts are forecasted to be \$99.9 million over the Forecast Period calculated based on current coal production estimates multiplied by the Company's internal forecast coal sales price. The price of coal is the variable that has the largest impact on the Company's cash flow and historically has been subject to significant volatility. The Company currently does not have the credit available to enter into commodity hedge contracts to minimize the risk of volatile fluctuations in pricing. Over the past five years the NEWC benchmark has averaged \$80 / metric tonne and over the last 12 months has risen from approximately \$50 to \$222 / metric tonne. The current NEWC benchmark price is approximately \$160 / tonne.
 - i. The Company forecasts coal sales price per tonne internally by considering the current future strip price of the NEWC benchmark and then applies a discount to account for the significant volatility in recent historical actual coal prices. Over the Forecast Period, the Company is projecting an average coal price of approximately \$150 / tonne, a discount of approximately 6% from the NEWC benchmark future price curve. The final sales price realized is then further adjusted for quality of the coal produced at Coalspur's mine relative to the NEWC benchmark, customer discounts and commissions.
 - ii. Given the recent significant increase in coal prices over the last 12 months and the extreme volatility in pricing over the past five years, the Monitor is of the view that the Company's approach of using the NEWC benchmark future strip price as a baseline and then factoring in a volatility discount is reasonable. The Company's internal forecast coal price is slightly below the NEWC future strip pricing. The Monitor is of the view that the Company's forecast coal price is appropriate and conservative. Using a conservative estimate is reasonable given the historical volatility of coal prices and the Company's inability to enter into hedging contracts.

- b. operating receipts over the Forecast Period are also being impacted by the on-going disruption of rail and highway transportation in Western Canada (mainly in British Columbia) due to significant rainfall causing flooding and slides coming off the mountains. Significant delays in transportation are expected to continue for several days with reduced capacities expected to last through the end of the year. As Coalspur relies on rail transportation to get its coal production to west coast ports, Coalspur has reduced its forecasted operating receipts through mid-December and early January to reflect the shutdowns, noting that this will reverse once transportation is back to full capacity;
- c. operating disbursements relate to normal course expenditures required to operate the Vista Coal Mine Project; and
- d. professional fees are forecast to be approximately \$2.6 million during the Forecast Period and include the Company's legal counsel, the Monitor, the Monitor's legal counsel and the legal counsel to CTC.
- 18. Before considering payments and distributions contemplated by the Plan and certain payments to CTC pursuant to the CTC ARCA (as defined in the Plan), Coalspur is forecasting that it will have \$152.1 million in cash on hand at the end of the Forecast Period. An illustrative summary of the cash requirements for implementation of the Plan and payments to CTC pursuant to the CTC ARCA is included at paragraph 66.

RESULTS OF THE CLAIMS PROCESS

19. On August 9, 2021, the Monitor was granted approval to commence the Claims Process pursuant to the terms of the Claims Process Order. Immediately after the granting of the Claims Process Order, the Monitor, in consultation with the Company commenced the Claims Process. Claimants were requested to file Proofs of Claim with back up supporting their Claim by September 23, 2021 (the "Claims Bar Date"). The following provides an overview and summary of the Claims Process to date.

Notice

20. On August 12, 2021 the Monitor mailed a Claims Package to:

- a. each party that appeared on the service list or had requested a Claims Package; and
- b. all Known Creditors, other than Employees, of the Company at their respective last known addresses as recorded in the Company's books and records.
- 21. The Monitor caused the Notice to Creditors to be published in four separate newspapers:
 - a. the Calgary Herald and the Edmonton Journal on August 11, 2021; and
 - b. The Globe and Mail (National Edition) and The Hinton Voice on August 12, 2021.
- On August 10, 2021, electronic copies of the Claims Package were posted on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite.

Results of Claims Process

23. The following table provides a summary of the number, value, class and status of all Proofs of Claim received based on the actual Claims submitted:

Summary of Claims Received by Class					
CAD Thousands	#	\$			
Secured	16	\$ 520,204			
Unsecured	158	25,824			
Unsecured - Late	11	901			
Total Claims Received	185	\$ 546,929			

24. The following table provides a summary of the number, value, class and status of the Claims accepted, or revised and undisputed by the claimant, as reviewed and assessed by the Monitor in consultation with the Company:

Summary of Accepted Claims						
CAD Thousands	CAD Thousands Classification under the Plan					
Secured						
CTC	Unaffected Claim	2	\$ 369,559			
Komatsu	Unaffected Claim	1	93,116			
Caterpillar	Unaffected Claim	1	38,830			
Tanager	Unaffected Claim	1	-			
RBC	Unaffected Claim	1	1,557			
SMS Equipment	Accepted Secured Claim	2	4,367			
Grimshaw Trucking	Accepted Secured Claim	1	93			
Finning	Accepted Secured Claim	1	3,949			
Total Secured Claims		10	511,472			
Unsecured	Accepted General Unsecured Creditor Claim	156	26,967			
Unsecured - Late	Accepted General Unsecured Creditor Claim	11	865			
Total Unsecured Clai	167	27,832				
Total Accepted Claims		177	\$ 539,304			

25. The following table provides a summary of the Claims submitted that have not been resolved and remain in dispute between the Company and certain claimants:

Summary of Disputed Claims				
CAD Thousands	#		\$	Notes
Secured				
Whirlybyrds Inc.	1	\$	466	i.
Stillwater Supply Corp	1		1,068	ii.
Construction eLink	1		284	iii.
Unsecured				
Whirlybyrds Inc.	1		6	i.
Stillwater Supply Corp	1		986	ii.
Total Disputed Claims	5	\$	2,810	_

i. Whirlybyrds Inc. ("Whirlybyrds") submitted both a Secured Claim and an Unsecured Claim. The Monitor, in consultation with Coalspur, issued a Notice of Disallowance, disallowing Whirlybyrd's Claims in their entirety on the basis that a) the Claims are subject to ongoing litigation in Court File No. 2001-09957 (which litigation pre-dates the Initial Order) and Coalspur denies that any amounts are owing to Whirlybyrds by Coalspur, as Whirlybyrds was a sub-contractor of Stillwater Supply Corp. and did not have a contract with Coalspur; b) the builders' lien filed by Whirlybyrds against the Vista Coal Mine Project was not registered in time, and therefore is not valid and enforceable; and c) the Claims included damages for the "remainder of contract obligation" and incurred legal fees, which are not lienable Claims. On October 25, 2021, Whirlybyrds filed a Notice of Dispute in respect of the Notice of Disallowance. The Claims are classified as a "Disputed Secured Claim" and a "Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim" under the proposed Plan, which allows the claims to proceed through the dispute resolution process without delaying or otherwise affecting Plan implementation. To the extent that all or a portion of the Whirlybyrd Claims are eventually allowed, any such Claims accepted as Accepted Secured Claims will be paid in full by Coalspur, while any such Claims accepted as General Unsecured Creditor Claims will be paid 75% of the accepted Claim (in accordance with the Plan).

ii. Stillwater Supply Corp. ("Stillwater") submitted both a Secured Claim and an Unsecured Claim. The Monitor, in consultation with Coalspur, issued a Notice of Disallowance, disallowing Stillwater's Claims in their entirety on the basis that they are subject to ongoing litigation (Court File No. 2001-05044 – which litigation precedes the Initial Order), including a substantial counterclaim by Coalspur against Stillwater. Given the uncertainty of the resolution of the issues in the litigation, and consistent with Coalspur's position in the litigation, both Claims were disallowed. On October 21, 2021, Stillwater filed a Notice of Dispute in respect of the Notice of Disallowance. The Claims are classified as a "Disputed Secured Claim" and a "Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claim" under the proposed Plan, which allows the claims to proceed through the dispute resolution process without delaying or otherwise affecting Plan implementation. To the extent that all or a portion of the Stillwater Claims are eventually allowed, any such Claims accepted as Accepted Secured Claims will be paid in full by Coalspur, while any such Claims accepted as General Unsecured Creditor Claims will be paid 75% of the accepted Claim (in accordance with the Plan).

iii. Construction eLink, Inc. ("Construction eLink") submitted a Secured Claim for which the Monitor issued a Notice of Revision, accepting the value of the Claim, but revising the Claim from secured to unsecured on the basis that the builders' lien Construction eLink filed against the Vista Coal Mine Project was not registered in time, and therefore is not valid and enforceable. On October 25, 2021, Construction eLink submitted a Notice of Dispute in respect of the Notice of Revision. As of the time of this Seventh Report, the Claim is being treated as a "Disputed Secured Claim" under the proposed Plan, which allows the claim to proceed through the dispute resolution process without delaying or otherwise affecting Plan implementation. To the extent that all or a portion of the Construction eLink Claim is eventually allowed, any such Claim accepted as Accepted Secured Claims will be paid in full by Coalspur, while any such Claim accepted as General Unsecured Creditor Claims will be paid 75% of the accepted Claim (in accordance with the Plan).

LATE SUBMITTED CLAIMS

- 26. Since the Claims Bar Date, the Monitor has received Proofs of Claim in respect of 11 Unsecured Claims (the "Late Submitted Claims"). The Monitor, in consultation with Coalspur, reviewed the Late Submitted Claims and determined that the final provable Claim value of the Late Submitted Claims is CAD \$865,144.
- 27. The Monitor, in consultation with Coalspur, is of the view that the Late Submitted Claims should be treated as valid, accepted Claims that have been appropriately proven despite being filed after the Claims Bar Date. In the Monitor's view, these Late Submitted Claims should be accepted for voting and distribution purposes as the Plan has not yet been filed, there is no material prejudice to other creditors by accepting the Late Submitted Claims, and there is no suggestion that the claimants to the Late Submitted Claims intentionally missed the Claims Bar Date or were otherwise not acting in good faith.

PLAN OF COMPROMISE AND ARRANGEMENT

Overview of Plan

28. The Company is seeking approval to conduct a meeting of creditors for the purposes of voting on and approving the Plan. A copy of the Plan is attached as Exhibit "A" to Affidavit #7 of Michael Beyer sworn November 29, 2021. The following provides a summary of the high-level aspects of the Plan. Stakeholders are encouraged to review the Plan in detail for full details.

Class and Treatment of Creditors

29. The Plan contemplates different treatment to various classes of creditors.

General Unsecured Creditor Class

- 30. Unsecured creditors are contemplated to be affected (the "General Unsecured Creditor Class") by the Plan. The General Unsecured Creditor Class is made up of creditors holding valid, proven, accepted Unsecured Claims against the Company.
- 31. General unsecured creditors with accepted Claims greater than CAD \$15,000 shall have the option to elect one of the following three options:
 - a. Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount receive CAD \$15,000 and be deemed to vote in favour of the Plan; or
 - b. 75% Distribution Election Amount receive 75% of the total accepted Claim to be paid within 5 business days after the effective date of the Plan (the "Effective Date"); or

- c. Installment Distribution Election Amount if certain conditions are met, this option provides general unsecured creditors the possibility to recover up to 100% of their accepted Claim as follows:
 - i. receive initial distribution for 50% of the accepted Claim within 5 business days after the Effective Date; plus
 - ii. 25% of the accepted Claim within two weeks after December 31, 2022 contingent on the gC NEWC Index price of coal averaging greater than USD \$105.00/metric tonne for the 52 weeks immediately prior to December 31, 2022 (subject to paragraph 31(c)(iv) below); plus
 - iii. 25% of the accepted Claim within two weeks after December 31, 2023 contingent on the gC NEWC Index price of coal averaging greater than USD \$105.00/metric tonne for the 52 weeks before December 31, 2023 (subject to paragraph 31(c)(iv) below).
 - iv. If the obligations owing to CTC under the CTC ARCA (as defined in the Plan) are fully satisfied at any time prior to December 31, 2023, the Company will pay general unsecured creditors who have elected the Installment Distribution Election Amount any remaining unpaid amount of their accepted Claim within 30 days of the satisfaction of Coalspur's obligations under CTA ARCA. This provision provides the potential for the general unsecured creditors who elect the Installment Distribution Election Amount to be repaid in full in advance of January 2024.
- 32. Included among the General Unsecured Creditor Class are convenience class creditors ("Convenience Class Creditors"). A Convenience Class Creditor holds a Convenience Class Claim, defined as:
 - a. any accepted Claim of a general unsecured creditor in an amount that is less than or equal to CAD \$15,000; and

- any accepted Claim of a general unsecured creditor in an amount greater than CAD \$15,000 if the relevant creditor has made a valid Convenience Class Distribution Election (as defined and described in the Plan).
- 33. Convenience Class Creditors are deemed to vote in favour of the Plan.
- 34. The General Unsecured Creditor Class is the only class of creditors contemplated to vote on the Plan.

Unaffected Claims

- 35. The Plan designates certain Claims against the Company as unaffected claims ("**Unaffected Claims**"). Holders of Unaffected Claims will not be entitled to vote on the Plan and will not receive any distribution under the Plan. They will retain their current contractual rights and obligations with Coalspur. The Unaffected Claims are:
 - a. the Claims secured by charges granted in these CCAA proceedings;
 - b. Claims enumerated in sections 5.1(2) and 19(2) of the CCAA;
 - c. the CTC Claim of CAD \$369.6 million secured against, among other things, all present and after-acquired personal property of the Company. The Monitor's independent legal counsel performed a review of the security held by CTC and concluded that it is valid and enforceable (subject to the customary qualifications and assumptions);
 - d. the Komatsu Claim of CAD \$93.1 million, secured by serial numbered equipment. The Monitor's independent legal counsel performed a review of the security held by Komatsu and concluded that it is valid and enforceable (subject to the customary qualifications and assumptions);

- e. the Caterpillar Claim of CAD \$38.8 million, secured by serial numbered equipment. The Monitor's independent legal counsel performed a review of the security held by Caterpillar and concluded that it is valid and enforceable (subject to the customary qualifications and assumptions);
- f. the Tanager Claim which relates to certain mineral leases Coalspur is purchasing from Consolidated Tanager Limited by way of instalments. The Monitor's independent legal counsel performed a review of the agreements relating to the Tanager Claim and concluded they are valid and enforceable (subject to the customary qualifications and assumptions);
- g. the Royal Bank of Canada Claim of CAD \$1.6 million is secured by two letters of credit, copies of which were attached to Royal Bank of Canada's Proof of Claim and were reviewed by the Monitor and its counsel, and a cash collateral order of the Court from June 16, 2020;
- h. Claims in respect of Regulatory Obligations at this time there have been no Claims filed in respect of Regulatory Obligations. The Company has ongoing Regulatory Obligations related to the operation and environmental cleanup of the coal mine and, therefore, this provision in the Plan is intended to clarify that Regulatory Obligations (if any arise) are not to be affected;
- i. Post-Filing Trade Payables post-filing trade payable obligations exist in respect of the Company related to ongoing operations. The Plan contemplates that the Company will continue to pay post-filing obligations in the normal course; and
- j. Government Priority Claims at this time there have been no Claims filed that would be classified as a Government Priority Claim; however, this provision in the Plan is intended to clarify that Government Priority Claims (if any arise) are not to be affected.
Secured Claims

- 36. The Plan designates certain Claims against the Company as secured claims ("Secured Claims"). A Secured Claim means a Claim which asserts or claims a lien over the assets or property of Coalspur, but expressly excludes Unaffected Claims which would otherwise be Secured Claims. Holders of accepted Secured Claims ("Accepted Secured Claims") will not be entitled to vote on the Plan as they will be paid the full amount of their respective Claims. The Monitor notes that the Accepted Secured Claims are as follows:
 - a. SMS Equipment Inc. submitted two Secured Claims: one claiming security over serial numbered equipment and the second being a builders' lien Claim (in relation to parts, services and trucks supplied to the Vista Coal Mine Project) over the mineral rights held by Coalspur. The Monitor, in consultation with its legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel, reviewed the security over the serial numbered equipment and concluded that it was valid and enforceable. The Monitor, in consultation with its legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel reviewed the builders' lien Claim, which was registered after the CTC security, and concluded that 85% of this builders' lien Claim was an Accepted Secured Claim with the remaining amount being an Unsecured Claim. These determinations were discussed between counsel to SMS Equipment Inc., counsel to the Company and counsel to the Monitor and SMS Equipment Inc. has accepted the Monitor's and the Company's conclusions on its Claims;
 - b. Grimshaw Trucking L.P. submitted a builders' lien Claim in relation to amounts owing for transportation of equipment and supplies to the mine. The Monitor, in consultation with its legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel, reviewed the builders' lien Claim, which was registered after the CTC security, and concluded that 85% of this builders' lien Claim was an Accepted Secured Claim with the remaining amount being an Unsecured Claim. This determination was discussed between counsel to Grimshaw Trucking L.P., counsel to the Company and counsel to the Monitor and Grimshaw Trucking L.P. has accepted the Monitor's and the Company's conclusion on its Claim; and

- c. Finning submitted a builders' lien Claim in relation to amounts owing for parts supplied and rental, repair and maintenance services provided. The Monitor, in consultation with its legal counsel and Coalspur's legal counsel, reviewed the builders' lien Claim, which was registered after the CTC security, and concluded that 85% of this builders' lien Claim was an Accepted Secured Claim with the remaining amount being an Unsecured Claim. This determination was discussed between counsel to Finning, counsel to the Company and counsel to the Monitor and Finning has accepted the Monitor's and the Company's conclusion on its Claim.
- 37. Creditors with Accepted Secured Claims are contemplated to receive a full recovery of their Accepted Secured Claims (as that term is defined in the Plan). On or as soon as practicable following the Effective Date, the Monitor, on behalf of Coalspur, shall pay each Accepted Secured Claim from the Plan Implementation Fund (as defined below) in an amount equal to the Accepted Secured Claim.
- 38. As discussed in paragraph 27, any disputed Secured Claims ("Disputed Secured Claims") or disputed general unsecured creditor Claims ("Disputed General Unsecured Creditor Claims") will proceed through and be resolved under the dispute resolution process without delaying or otherwise affecting plan implementation, and to the extent that all or a portion of such claims are eventually allowed, will be accepted as either an Accepted Secured Claim (which will be paid in full by Coalspur) or a General Unsecured Creditor Claim (will be paid 75% in accordance with the Plan) or will be disallowed.

Creditors' Meeting

39. The Company is seeking authorization to call and hold a meeting of creditors ("Creditors' Meeting") on January 6, 2022, to allow Affected Creditors to vote in respect of the Plan. Given the current challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic, the Creditors' Meeting will be held virtually through Zoom video conferencing. The only persons entitled to attend the Creditors' Meeting are

- a. the Affected Creditors entitled to vote at the Creditors' Meeting and any such Affected Creditors' legal counsel;
- b. Convenience Class Creditors;
- c. the Chairperson, the scrutineers and the secretary;
- d. the Monitor and the Monitor's legal counsel;
- e. one or more representatives of the Board and/or senior management of the Company and the Company's legal counsel; and
- f. one or more representatives of CTC and CTC's legal counsel.
- 40. Any other person may be admitted to the Creditors' Meeting by invitation of the Company, in consultation with the Monitor.

Notice to Creditors

- 41. The proposed Meeting Order outlines how the Affected Creditors will be given notice of the Meeting. The Monitor shall:
 - a. within two business days following the granting of the Meeting Order, post electronic copies of the General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials (as defined below) on the Monitor's Website and the CaseLines Filesite; and

- b. no later than the fifth business day following the date of the Meeting Order, deliver the General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials by pre-paid ordinary mail, courier, personal delivery or e-mail to each general unsecured creditor at the address set out in such general unsecured creditor's Proof of Claim (or in any other written notice that has been received by the Monitor in advance of such date regarding a change of address for a general unsecured creditor). The general unsecured creditors will be provided with the following:
 - i. the Notice to Affected Creditors;
 - ii. the Meeting Order together with the Plan, attached as Schedule "1" thereto;
 - iii. a blank form of the General Unsecured Creditors' Proxy; and
 - iv. the Distribution Election Notice.

(collectively, "General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials").

42. In the Monitor's view, the notice provisions contained in the Meeting Order and the General Unsecured Creditor Meeting Materials are appropriate and will allow creditors to obtain sufficient information and have adequate time prior to the Creditors' Meeting to make an informed decision in respect of the Plan.

Voting

43. In accordance with the Meeting Order, general unsecured creditors shall be entitled to one vote equal to the dollar value of the creditor's voting Claim, and Convenience Class Creditors shall not be entitled to vote on the Plan but shall be deemed to vote in favour of the Plan in the amount of such creditor's accepted Claim.

- 44. General Unsecured Creditors with accepted Claims equal to or less than CAD \$15,000 shall be deemed to have made a Convenience Class Distribution Election and shall receive the Convenience Class Distribution Election Amount in respect of their accepted Claim in accordance with the Plan.
- 45. In order for the Plan to be accepted by the creditors, the general unsecured creditors (including Convenience Class Creditors within the body of general unsecured creditors deemed to have voted in favour) will need to vote in favour of the Plan by a majority in number and 2/3 in value of Claims voting in person or by proxy ("**Required Majority**").

Sanction Order

46. If the Required Majority of the general unsecured creditors approve the Plan, the Company shall apply for the Sanction Order (as defined in the Plan) at an application to be heard during the week of January 10, 2022, or such later date as the Court may set.

Plan Implementation and Distribution

- 47. The Plan requires the establishment of a plan implementation fund (the "Plan Implementation Fund") to be funded by Coalspur in the amount determined by the Monitor in consultation with Coalspur. The Monitor will hold the Plan Implementation Fund in a segregated account to be used to pay or satisfy the following:
 - a. the amount required to satisfy the CCAA Charges;
 - b. the amount required to satisfy the payment of the accepted Secured Claims;
 - c. the amount, if any, required to satisfy the payment in full of the Crown Priority Claims; and
 - d. the amount required to establish the General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund (as defined in the Plan).

48. The Monitor's current estimate of the Plan Implementation Fund is as follows. These amounts are subject to change.

Plan Implementation Fund CAD Thousands	
CCAA Charges	\$ 638
Accepted Secured Claims	8,410
Crown Priority Claims	-
General Unsecured Creditor Cash Fund	 21,196
Total Plan Implementation Fund	\$ 30,244

- 49. The implementation of the Plan is conditional upon the fulfillment or waiver of the following conditions (among others):
 - a. approval of the Plan by the Required Majority;
 - b. granting of the Sanction Order; and
 - c. the Monitor receiving the funds from Coalspur for the Plan Implementation Fund.
- 50. Following completion of the conditions for the implementation of the Plan, the Monitor will file a certificate with the Court (the "Monitor's Certificate") stating the conditions have been satisfied, which, upon filing will establish the Effective Date.
- 51. The Monitor is required to complete the initial distribution of funds (the "Initial Distribution Date Distributions") with respect to the general unsecured creditors with accepted Claims no more than five Business Days after the Effective Date.
- 52. In the Monitor's view, the mechanism and timeline outlined in the Plan for implementation (if all conditions are met) are appropriate and will provide for an efficient and timely distribution of funds to creditors pursuant to the Plan.

Releases

- 53. The Plan provides for releases on the Effective Date in favour of various parties including:
 - a. Coalspur and its affiliates, representatives, employees or agents;
 - b. CTC and its directors, officers, managers, current or former alleged fiduciaries, affiliates, representatives, employees or agents;
 - vista Energy Resources LLC and Vista Energy Holdings LLC and their respective directors, officers, current or former alleged fiduciaries, affiliates, representatives, employees or agents;
 - d. the Directors, the Officers and any current or former alleged fiduciary of Coalspur (whether acting as a director, officer, or other responsible party);
 - e. the legal and financial advisors to Coalspur, CTC, Vista Energy Resources LLC and Vista Energy Holdings LLC, and their respective partners, representatives, employees or agents; and
 - f. the Monitor and its current and former directors, officers and employees, legal counsel and agents (collectively the "Monitor Released Party")

(collectively, the persons referred to in (a), (b), (c), (d) and (e) above, being the "Coalspur Released Parties" and individually, a "Released Party").

54. The Monitor is of the view that the releases provided to the Coalspur Released Parties and the Monitor Released Parties are consistent with the CCAA, do not compromise or extinguish Claims identified in section 5.1(2) of the CCAA and are rationally connected to the Plan and the work undertaken by the Coalspur Released Parties and the Monitor Released Parties in the CCAA Proceedings. The Monitor supports the releases provided to all of the Coalspur Released Parties and the Monitor Released Parties and the in all of the circumstances.

MONITOR'S ANALYSIS OF THE PLAN AND MEETING ORDER

55. The Monitor has reviewed and considered the Plan and Meeting Order and provides the following analysis and recommendations.

Plan versus Alternatives

- 56. The Monitor has considered the recoveries offered to the various classes of creditors pursuant to the Plan and compared them to recoveries that could be expected under other alternatives, such as a receivership or bankruptcy. The Monitor concluded that the recoveries offered in the Plan:
 - a. are greater than would likely be received in an alternative liquidation scenario;
 - b. have significantly less risk associated with them as compared to potential recoveries in a liquidation scenario; and
 - c. will be received by creditors significantly faster than they would otherwise be received in a liquidation.

Size of Recovery

57. In order to determine the potential liquidation value of the Company's coal mine operations, the Monitor completed a realization analysis by considering the net present value of the future cash flows that would be generated from mining the existing coal resources in place in the currently permitted mine operation. The Monitor concluded that it was unlikely that a liquidation sale of the Company's mining operations would result in a value that would exceed its secured debt and, therefore, in a liquidation scenario there would likely be no recoveries to Unsecured Creditors.

Certainty of Recovery

- 58. The Company and its creditors have been fortunate to benefit from an unprecedented increase in coal prices since the commencement of these CCAA Proceedings. This price appreciation combined with the Company's success in restructuring various major transportation contracts have significantly improved Coalspur's forecast cash balance expected for December 31, 2021. Accordingly, the Company is in a position to offer a sizeable cash payment to general unsecured creditors pursuant to the terms of the Plan. If accepted, general unsecured creditors will receive up to 75% of their Claims immediately following approval of the Plan. The Plan also offers creditors who choose the Installment Distribution Election to potentially recover 100% of their Claim conditional upon coal prices averaging above USD \$105/metric tonne throughout 2022 and 2023 or if the obligations owing to CTC under the CTC ARCA are fully satisfied at any time prior to December 31, 2023.
- 59. Given the Company's current cash position and forecast for the remainder of the year, the Monitor is of the view that the Company has the ability to fund the initial recoveries offered to the general unsecured creditors under the Plan.

- 60. In a liquidation scenario, there is no certainty of a recovery to the general unsecured creditors. In the Monitor's view, a liquidation scenario introduces significant additional risk which could erode value and jeopardize any recovery to the general unsecured creditors. The Monitor notes the following risks:
 - a. Highly volatile coal prices the Company and its creditors have benefited from significant coal price appreciation since the commencement of these CCAA Proceedings. The coal prices over the past decade have been extremely volatile. If the price drops significantly from current levels in the midst of a liquidation, sale value erosion would be significant. As noted elsewhere in this Report, given its current status under the CCAA the Company has been unable to enter into hedging contracts to lock in the current pricing;
 - b. Regulatory/permitting issues the Company has been subject to significant regulatory issues since commencing operations in 2019. As more fully described in the Affidavit of Michael Beyers sworn April 19, 2021, the Company experienced delays in receiving tailings cell permits in 2020. The tailings cell permits are critical to the ongoing operations of the Company's coal mine and resulted in the coal mine ceasing operations in early 2021. There are approximately nine tailings cell permits required to produce the existing permitted coal resource. Without further permits being granted, the coal resources cannot be mined and sold. The Company has requested that all required tailing cells be permitted; however, the Alberta Energy Regulator has only issued two tailings cell permits to date. This creates significant uncertainty with respect to the continued operation of the mine over the next several years. A liquidation of the Company's coal mine introduces further risk of disruption to ongoing operations due to further regulatory permitting issues. Furthermore, there is no certainty that the regulatory bodies would approve the transfer/assignment of the existing coal permits/licenses to a new entity in a liquidation sale. In the Monitor's view, these risks would significantly impact the marketability of the coal mine in a liquidation sale; and

c. Disruption to operations – when operations ceased in early 2021 due to the above noted permitting issues Coalspur was forced to temporarily lay off the majority of the staff engaged with the Vista Coal Mine Project. The Company was successful in re-hiring the majority of staff and re-commencing operations after filing for protection under the CCAA, securing the Interim Financing, and obtaining the slurry cell permits required to operate. If Coalspur enters a liquidation scenario there is no certainty that staff will be maintained, this could again result in ceased/delayed operations and affect the marketability of the coal mine.

Timing of Distributions to Creditors

61. If the Plan is accepted, the creditors will receive their initial payment immediately following Plan sanction. In a liquidation scenario the process and any potential recovery to creditors would be significantly delayed. The Monitor estimates a minimum of six to ten months before the general unsecured creditors would receive any recovery (if at all) in a liquidation scenario.

Support from CTC

- 62. As outlined above, the Company has significant Secured Claims. The largest Claim is the CAD \$369.6 million CTC Claim, which is a Secured Claim over all of the assets and undertakings of Coalspur.
- 63. Pursuant to the terms of the agreements governing the CTC Claim, the entire CTC Claim matures on December 31, 2021. The Company does not have sufficient cash on hand to satisfy the entirety of the CTC Claim. Accordingly, for a successful restructuring to occur, and for Coalspur to develop the Plan for its general unsecured creditors, it was critical to obtain the support of, and to negotiate an accommodation from, CTC to amend and extend the repayment terms of the CTC Claim.
- 64. As detailed in the Plan, the Company has negotiated and will enter into the CTC ARCA upon Plan implementation. The CTC ARCA extends the obligations and repayment terms

of the CTC Claim such that the entire amount of the CTC Claim does not come due December 31, 2021. Instead, the CTC ARCA allows for a portion of the cash on hand to be used to go toward the Plan Implementation Fund and the proposed distributions to the general unsecured creditors as discussed above with the maturity date for the CTC Claim being extended.

Distribution

- 65. The Plan and Meeting Order contemplate an efficient and timely distribution of the payments to creditors.
- 66. The Monitor has reviewed the Fourth Cash Flow Statement (as presented above), in connection with the Plan and the CTC ARCA and is of the view that the Company will have sufficient liquidity to make the proposed distributions under the Plan and to continue to operate as a going concern entity. The table below summarizes the illustrative cash requirements as at January 31, 2022, for implementation of the Plan and payments pursuant to the CTC ARCA (after exit from the CCAA Proceedings). The Monitor notes the Company has experienced significant operational disruption due to the flooding in British Columbia. If transportation is disrupted longer than currently anticipated the expected cash balance at January 31, 2022 could be materially lower than projected; however, the Monitor notes that these disruptions would only reduce the payment to CTC as noted in the table below, the Plan Implementation Fund would be unaffected.

Illustrative Use of Cash CAD Thousands	
Opening Cash, January 31, 2022	\$194,168
Less:	
Plan Implementation Fund	30,244
Payment to CTC pursuant to CTC ARCA	132,011
Ending Cash, January 31, 2022	\$ 31,912

67. The table below provides an estimate of the remaining CTC Claim after the initial payment pursuant to the CTC ARCA:

Reconciliation of CTC Claim									
CAD Thousands	\$	%							
CTC Claim	\$369,559	100%							
Less:									
Estimated Payment to CTC pursuant to CTC ARCA	132,011	36%							
Remaining CTC Claim	\$237,548	64%							

Monitor's Recommendation in respect of the Plan

- 68. It is the Monitor's view that the Company pursued the Plan with due diligence and in good faith. The Monitor is satisfied that the Plan presents a superior and more certain recovery to creditors and that the mechanism to distribute recoveries under the Plan is timely and efficient. Nothing has come to the attention of the Monitor that would suggest that the Company has not acted in compliance with the terms of the Initial Order, the Amended and Restated Initial Order, the Claims Process Order, or the CCAA generally.
- 69. Based on the above, the Monitor respectfully recommends that this Honourable Court approve the filing of the Plan and grant the proposed Meeting Order. Furthermore, based on the above, the Monitor would recommend the General Unsecured Creditor Class vote in favour of the Plan.

ADDITIONAL SECURITY TO FINNING

70. Finning is a major supplier of all parts and inventory used at the Vista Coal Mine Project, which historically were required to be transported to the mine site from off-site locations. This resulted in significant transportation costs and frequent downtimes for equipment requiring repair. In an effort to reduce cost and downtime inefficiencies, Coalspur and Finning negotiated the MPCSA to facilitate the on-site storage of certain parts and equipment at the Vista Coal Mine Project. The MPCSA required, among other things, revising the fee structure and scope of security of the previous contracts.

- 71. The MPCSA has not yet been executed in light of the current restrictions in paragraph 9(b) of the Amended and Restated Initial Order. The form of MPCSA provided to the Monitor for review provides that at times where it may not be clear to third parties of Finning's ownership over the Inventory and Storage Facility (as defined in the MPCSA), to the extent Coalspur is deemed to have any right, title or interest in the Inventory or the Storage Facility belonging to Finning, Coalspur grants a security interest in:
 - a. all goods delivered by Finning to Coalspur at the mine site, including without limitation, all Inventory;
 - all Parts and Components (as defined in the MPCSA) contained in the Storage Facility;
 - c. the Storage Facility; and
 - d. all proceeds of the collateral above, including any insurance proceeds and any other payment representing indemnity or compensation for loss or damage to such property.
- 72. The proposed security interest is restricted to the payment or performance of Coalspur's obligations under the MPCSA relating only to post-filing obligations and is in respect of property that is intended to remain the property of Finning. No new security is being granted by Coalspur with respect to pre-filing obligations due and owing to Finning. Coalspur is of the view that the MPCSA will result in significant cost savings and operational efficiencies at the mine site, ultimately benefiting all stakeholders.
- 73. The Monitor is supportive of Coalspur's application for authorization to grant this security to Finning for the following reasons:
 - a. it is a key and necessary part of the MPCSA, without which Finning and Coalspur will not be able to execute;

- the security is limited in scope the Inventory and Storage Facility which are located at the Vista Coal Mine Project, but are intended to remain the property of Finning; and
- c. there will be no material prejudice to Coalspur's creditors and other stakeholders.

STAY EXTENSION

- 74. The Company is requesting an order extending the Stay of Proceedings to January 31, 2022. The Monitor provides the following comments with respect to Coalspur's application for the requested extension of the Stay of Proceedings:
 - a. it will allow Coalspur sufficient time to present the Plan to its creditors and to hold the Creditors' Meeting in accordance with the proposed Meeting Order;
 - b. if Coalspur's creditors vote to accept the Plan, it will allow Coalspur time to seek an Order sanctioning the Plan and then to implement the Plan;
 - c. there will be no material prejudice to Coalspur's creditors and other stakeholders as a result of the extension of the Stay of Proceedings;
 - d. the Fourth Cash Flow Statement demonstrates that Coalspur will have sufficient liquidity to fund its obligations and the costs of these CCAA Proceedings during the term of the proposed extension of the Stay of Proceedings;
 - e. in the Monitor's view, Coalspur is acting in good faith and with due diligence; and
 - f. the length of the proposed extension of the Stay of Proceedings, approximately one month, is reasonable given the timelines under the Plan and time required to implement to Plan if accepted by the creditors and complete the CCAA Proceedings.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

- 75. Based on the foregoing, the Monitor respectfully recommends that this Honourable Court approve the following:
 - a. Coalspur's request that the Plan be accepted for filing;
 - b. Coalspur's request for a Meeting Order authorizing it to file its Plan and conduct a meeting of its Affected Creditors to vote on the Plan, and to grant various relief related to such meeting and the Plan;
 - c. authorization to accept Late Submitted Claims;
 - d. authorization for Coalspur to grant additional security to Finning; and
 - e. the extension to the Stay of Proceedings.

All of which is respectfully submitted this 1st day of December 2021.

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. In its capacity as Monitor of the Company

Deryck Helkaa Senior Managing Director

Olver

Senior Managing Director

APPENDIX "A"

Fourth Cash Flow Statement

Coalspur Mines (Operations) Ltd.

Fourth Cash Flow Statement

For the ten week period ending January 31, 2022

(USD thousands)	Week Ending	Notes	Week 1 to Week 30 Actuals	Week 31 Forecast 26-Nov	Week 32 Forecast 3-Dec	Week 33 Forecast 10-Dec	Week 34 Forecast 17-Dec	Week 35 Forecast 24-Dec	Week 36 Forecast 31-Dec	Week 37 Forecast 7-Jan	Week 38 Forecast 14-Jan	Week 39 Forecast 21-Jan	Week 40 Forecast 31-Jan	Total
Operating Receipts Sales Receipts		[1]	\$ 391,453	\$ 17,476	\$ 9,714	\$ 21,889	\$-	\$-	\$-	\$ -	\$ 33,310	\$ 8,760	\$ 8,760	\$ 491,362
Total Operating Receipts			391,453	17,476	9,714	21,889	-	-	-	-	33,310	8,760	8,760	491,362
Operating Disbursements														
Payroll and Benefits		[2]	20,572	-	1,400	-	1,400	2,000	1,400	-	1,500	-	1,600	29,872
Contractors		[3]	5,902	-	519	-	519	-	519	-	519	-	519	8,497
Rent		[4]	60	-	9	-	-	-	9	-	9	-	-	87
Transportation		[5]	76,856	638	908	500	782	2,386	2,168	1,774	2,413	1,849	2,743	93,018
Royalties		[6]	5,639	983	-	2,810	-	-	-	-	787	3,000	-	13,219
Fuel		[7]	16,157	509	469	453	453	453	453	385	385	385	385	20,488
Power		[8]	5,981	510	-	-	510	-	-	-	510	-	510	8,021
Material & Supplies		[9]	94,233	3,570	5,733	4,089	4,441	5,183	4,089	5,842	2,658	2,306	2,430	134,574
CCAA Professional Fees		[10]	2,215	850	-	-	-	850	-	-	850	-	-	4,765
Critical Vendors Accounts P	ayable	[11]	680	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	680
Net Taxes		[12]	1,188	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1,188
Trafigura Payment		[13]	13,903	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	13,903
Vista Energy Management F	ree	[14]	8,500	250	650	650	650	650	650	231	231	231	231	12,923
Other		[15]	721	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	721
Total Operating Disburseme	ents		252,606	7,310	9,688	8,502	8,756	11,523	9,288	8,232	9,862	7,771	8,418	341,957
Net Change in Cash from O	perations		138,847	10,166	26	13,386	(8,756)	(11,523)	(9,288)	(8,232)	23,447	989	342	149,406
Financing														
Bank Charges & Interest		[16]	(1,081)	-	(3)	-	-	-	-	-	(3)	-	-	(1,086)
FX Impacts			(904)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(904)
Net Change in Cash from Fi	nancing		(1,985)	-	(3)	-	-	-	-	-	(3)	-	-	(1,990)
Net Change in Cash			136,862	10,166	24	13,386	(8,756)	(11,523)	(9,288)	(8,232)	23,445	989	342	147,416
Opening Cash			4,695	141,557	151,723	151,746	165,133	156,377	144,854	135,567	127,335	150,779	151,769	4,695
Ending Cash			\$ 141,557	\$ 151,723	\$ 151,746	\$ 165,133	\$ 156,377	\$ 144,854	\$ 135,567	\$ 127,335	\$ 150,779	\$ 151,769	\$ 152,111	\$ 152,111

Appendix "A"

Notes:

Management has prepared this Cash Flow Statement solely for the purposes of determining the liquidity requirements of the Company during the CCAA Proceedings. The Cash Flow Statement is based on the probable and hypothetical assumptions detailed below. Actual results will likely vary from performance projected and such variations may be material.

- Sales Receipts are forecast for receipts from coal sales contracts to Asia-Pacific end customers through Trafigura Pte. Ltd ("Trafigura"). Receipts use the latest coal production estimates times the market price/ tonne. The forecasted realized purchase price considers the future strip price of the Newcastle coal index and the average historical price per tonne, less adjustments for quality, customer discounts and commissions.
- [2] Payroll and benefits relate to management and employees at Coalspur's corporate office.
- [3] Contractors include operators and third party sub-contractors to operate the Vista Coal Mine Project.
- [4] Rent relates to apartment rentals for expat employees relocating to Hinton to work on the mine.
- [5] Transportation includes all costs included for vessel and rail transport.
- [6] Royalties payable to Government of Alberta, Tanager and NS Limited. Royalty is determined based on a percent of the gross selling price of the coal less certain deductions, such as transportation costs.
- [7] Fuel relates to fuel costs required to operate the mining operations.
- [8] Power includes electricity costs required to power and operate the mine site.
- [9] Material & Supplies includes chemical and blasting supplies expenses to operate the Hinton mine site, and equipment lease expenses.
- [10] CCAA Professional fees includes the Applicants' legal counsel, as well as the Monitor, Monitor's legal counsel and DIP lenders legal counsel.
- [11] Critical Vendors Accounts Payable reflect a few minor payments made to date to critical vendors for pre-filing amounts as reviewed and approved by the Monitor.
- [12] Net Taxes includes tax payments on expenditures such as fuel and refund for certain GST payments.
- [13] Trafigura Payment relates to payment of principle and interest to Trafigura as senior secured creditor pursuant to letter agreement between Trafigura and Coalspur.
- [14] Vista Energy Management Fee relates to payments to Vista Energy relates to the Management Service Agreement for administrative and other services (payroll, IT, etc.), and supplies incidental to the production of coal.
- [15] Other operating costs including the annual administration fee owed to the Alberta Energy Regulator and the posting of a deposit with respect to Company's reclamation liabilities.
- [16] Bank Charges & Interest includes the repayment of interest owed under the Interim Financing as well as monthly bank charges and interest.